Models for Default Risk Analysis Focus on Artificial Neural Networks, Model Comparisons, Hybrid Frameworks

Greta Falavigna

(Ceris-CNR and University of Bergamo)

National Research Council of Italy, Ceris-Cnr Via Real Collegio, 30 10024 Moncalieri (To) – Italy Tel.: +39.011.6824.937; Fax: +39.011.6824.966; Email: <u>g.falavigna@ceris.cnr.it</u>

ABSTRACT. During the last three decades various models have been proposed by the literature to predict the risk of bankruptcy and of firm insolvency. In this work there is a survey on the methodologies used by the author for the analysis of

default risk, taking into account several approaches suggested by the literature.

The focus is to analyse the Artificial Neural Networks as a tool for the study of this problem and to verify the ability of classification of these models.

Finally, an analysis of variables introduced in the Artificial Neural Network models and some considerations about these.

KEYWORDS: Artificial Neural Networks, Hybrid neural network models Expert Systems, Default, Bankruptcy, Rating Systems, Credit scoring models

JEL CODES: B41, C14, C45, C53, C63, G10, G30, G33

WORKING PAPER CERIS-CNR Anno 8, N° 10 – 2006 Autorizzazione del Tribunale di Torino N. 2681 del 28 marzo 1977

Direttore Responsabile Secondo Rolfo

Direzione e Redazione Ceris-Cnr Istituto di Ricerca sull'Impresa e lo Sviluppo Via Real Collegio, 30 10024 Moncalieri (Torino), Italy Tel. +39 011 6824.911 Fax +39 011 6824.966 segreteria@ceris.cnr.it http://www.ceris.cnr.it

Sede di Roma Via dei Taurini, 19 00185 Roma, Italy Tel. 06 49937810 Fax 06 49937884

Sede di Milano Via Bassini, 15 20121 Milano, Italy tel. 02 23699501 Fax 02 23699530

Segreteria di redazione Maria Zittino e Silvana Zelli <u>m.zittino@ceris.cnr.it</u>

Distribuzione Spedizione gratuita

Fotocomposizione e impaginazione In proprio

Stampa In proprio

Finito di stampare nel mese di July 2006

Copyright © 2006 by Ceris-Cnr

All rights reserved. Parts of this paper may be reproduced with the permission of the author(s) and quoting the source. Tutti i diritti riservati. Parti di questo articolo possono essere riprodotte previa autorizzazione citando la fonte.

CONTENTS

| INTRODUCTION | 7 |
|--|------|
| 1. A SURVEY OF DEFAULT RISK METHODOLOGIES | 7 |
| 1.1 Traditional models | 7 |
| 1.1.1 Expert Systems | |
| 1.1.2 Survey on Artificial Neural Networks | |
| 1.1.3 Rating Systems | |
| 1.1.4 Credit scoring models | |
| 1.2 Modern credit risk measurement methodologies | |
| 1.2.1 Options-theoretic structural approach | |
| 1.2.2 Reduced form approach or intensity-based model | |
| 1.2.3 Other models | |
| 1.3 Proprietary credit risk measurement approaches | |
| 2. A COMPARISON BETWEEN ARTIFICIAL NEURAL NETWORKS AND OTHER METHODOLOGIES | 21 |
| 3. Hybrid ANNs Models | |
| 4. The variables for ANNs | |
| CONCLUSIONS | |
| References | |
| WORKING PAPER SERIES (2006-1993) | I-VI |

INTRODUCTION

This paper is a survey of neural networks and techniques used for the default risk analysis.

The analysis of default risk is very interesting mainly after the agreement of Basel2 in January 2001. In this year the Basel's committee defines the "The New Basel Capital Accord" that is a document where a new regulation about patrimonial requirements of banks.

The aim of this document can be analysed under a three fold perspective:

- A definition of minimal patrimonial requirements;
- The control of Central Banks;
- Market discipline and financial/economic liberalization.

For the first goal the committee sanctions that the banks must elaborate internal rating systems to evaluate the credit risk. This reason induced the researchers to study many analysis systems of risk and default risk for firms.

Moreover, it is necessary to define a clear definition of default otherwise it will be impossible to build an effective model for analysis and forecasting of default.

In the literature a default definition doesn't exist but the need of this is clear to all.

Altman (1993) defines between static and dynamic insolvency: the first one happens when the equity is negative and the second one when the cash flow of firm doesn't exceed the payment on maturity. Also Wruck (1990) defines the financial distress as dynamic Altman definition.

The Standard & Poor's (2003), rating agency, affirms that the default occurs when the debtor is not able to keep his financial commitments, meeting the deadlines.

Today, each financial institution can to decide the default definition to use but, in this way, there isn't the possibility to compare the results and the opinions on the same firms or credits.

In this work, we give some considerations about the models used in the literature for the default analysis. It is a part of a larger project where we study the determinants of insolvency and the better model for the classification of firms on a base of their solvency capacity.

The first section is dedicated to the analysis of methods used in literature for the study of default risk focusing on the Artificial Neural Network methodologies. Then, hybrid Neural Network models will be presented and, finally, in the section 4, the variables to be introduced in the network will be studied.

1. A SURVEY OF DEFAULT RISK METHODOLOGIES

In the literature there are many classification ways for the analysis of default risk. In this se ction, we analyse three types of models for the credit risk measurement (Georgakopoulos, 2004):

- The traditional models. These models estimate the default probability (PD) rather than the losses related to default event (LGD: loss given default¹). These methodologies don't consider the downgrades and upgrades in credit quality that are studied by market models, but they analyse the "failure" like the bankruptcy, the default or liquidation.
- 2. *Modern credit risk measurement methodologies*. These methods are two alternative classes of models respect the relationship with the finance literature.
- 3. *Proprietary credit risk measurement approaches.* These are models built by the financial institution to forecast the default of firms and their solvency.

1.1 Traditional models

The three models used for the default probability assessment are the expert systems, the rating systems and the credit scoring models.

The first ones take into account decision trees, genetic algorithms, fuzzy logic methods and artificial neural network models. For neural networks a section is dedicated because these are the most used tools in the last decades.

The rating systems are the second models

¹ LGD (Loss Given Default): is the proportion of exposure that is lost.

analysed. These techniques give a score to each firm considered and this score depend to the default risk. In this way, the goal of this system is the definition of default probability.

The last methodologies are the credit scoring model where the most famous is the Z-score analysis of Altman (1968). This technique finds a z-level that distinguishes the firms between failed and not failed one.

1.1.1 Expert Systems

The bankers use expert systems to assess credit quality. Particularly, they introduce different variables like Character (reputation), Capital (leverage), Capacity (earnings volatility), Collateral and macroeconomic variables to evaluate the economic cycle and the macroeconomic conditions.

Very interesting expert systems are artificial neural networks that will be discussed below.

The other models used are genetic algorithms, decision trees and fuzzy logic methodologies.

In the work of Varetto (1998) Decision Trees and Genetic Algorithms are used to discriminate between failed and not failed firms.

The *Decision Tree* model is a system allowing to create a classification of considered elements on a base of their determinant variables. In the paper of Varetto firms are discriminated through the financial framework variable. This is the most important determinant of default. The output of this methodology is a decision tree like that below (fig.1).

The tree before is an example of model result where there are the analysis of firms analysed in the sample. From this tree it is possible to see that in the considered sample there are two firms with robust financial framework. The firms with mean financial framework are one with good liquidity and the other one with scarce one whereas with fragile financial framework there are one firm with high profitability, two with modest one and one with insufficient profitability.

From this we see that four firm are healthy (robust, good and high) and four are odd (scarce, modest and insufficient).

The results can be simplified "pruning the tree". This step is necessary when the considered reality is complex.

At the end, analysing the result dependence from the selection criterion of variables based on the entropy, the indexes below are used:

- Gini's index;
- Herfindal's index;
- Breinman's Twoing-rule (Breiman L. et al., 1984).



Figure 1: Decision Tree

Source: Varetto, april 1998

The Decision Trees aren't expensive models and haven't strong methodological hypothesis but the optimum obtained is local and not global.

Another weakness of this technique is the dichotomous result and the impossibility of multiple results.

The *Genetic Algorithm* (Varetto, 1998) represents a powerful tool of optimisation. The AG, developed by Holland in the decade of 1960, is inspired by the principles of the Darwin's natural evolution. The principles processes are the genetic selection and the reproduction.

The first identifies which population elements survive reproducing and thereby it means the genetic recombination.

The genetic mutation introduces other changes happening rarely on the genes; hence the reproduction mechanism with genetic recombination determines a swifter evolutive process respect to simple mutation.

The selective process is based on the individual ability to adequate at needs imposed by the external world: the "most adapt" survives. In the evaluation concept, there is the implicit idea of specie improvement respect to the generations below.

The fundamental AG's operators are.

- The *selection* and the *reproduction*. The first is made with a help of a function (fitness) evaluating the people adequateness. During the reproduction it happens the process of:
- Genetic recombination (crossover): the genes of two individuals selected for the reproduction are exchanged so that the population evolves and allows the exploration of new space pieces.
- The *mutation* is a process interesting the crossover and it happens with low probability to not destroy the genetic property cumulated in the precedent selections. Hence the people are more varied and it is able to evolve.

The steps of AG's procedure are:

- 1. It creates randomly the initial population of individuals (genomes),
- 2. For each individual, it calculates the fitness function (the goodness of hypothetic solutions);
- 3. It calculates the homogeneity degree of all population (bias);

- 4. It sorts the individuals on a base of their fitness and it selects the ablest generating the following population;
- 5. It generates the following population on a base of to the reproduction of new individuals starting to those selected in the precedent population;
- 6. In the new population, it repeats the sequence starting from the second step.

For the default risk problem, the AG is used:

- To generate linear functions;

- To generate scores on rules based.

The Genetic Algorithms start from linear optimized functions independent from normality hypothesis and this is a strong strength of this model. Nevertheless, the results aren't very exact and the methodology is not too easy to build.

Another methodology very interesting is the *Fuzzy Logic* method (Mileno). The model must be created for a specific credit institute. Using the fuzzy logic, it's possible to take into account the characteristics of the credit applicant, creating several systems, taking care the retail or corporate applicants.

There are 6 steps:

 Variables definition. The selected indexes are those important for the default risk definition. In this method it is possible to add qualitative variables as the entrepreneurship ability, the industrial relationship, the market visibility, the contractual policy with the customers.

At this point, it is necessary to create a decision tree to cluster the variables into homogeneous groups on a base of the economic relationship.

- *The fuzzy logic applied to variables selected.* Inputs and outputs are transformed in languages variables through the language attributes (labels) and through the fuzzy set assignments to each inputs and outputs.

For each variable it is necessary to locate a range. (Mamdami, Assilian, 1975) to assign some languages assessments "good" or "sufficient" to range of ROI or current liquidity values.

At this point, it is necessary to define the membership functions showing the proximity degree between the ROI value and the labels. The choice of function is context-dependent and it is just the analyst who judges. This step is very ticklist since the effected choice will determinate the activation degree of rules affecting the output results.

 Determination of rules. This step is dedicated to rules determination for establishing the model strategy. I.e. considering this rule:

IF *x* is A_i AND *y* is B_j THEN *z* is C_{ij}

Given A and B, the rule number to manage the decisional process is *mxn*, where n and m are the variable label number. At this point, it is the economic experience that will determinate the value combinations between inputs and outputs:

- IF ROI is low AND LIQUIDITY is low THEN RATING is low;
- IF ROI is low AND LIQUIDITY is medium THEN RATING is low;
- IF ROI is low AND LIQUIDITY is high THEN RATING is medium;
- IF ROI is medium AND LIQUIDITY is low THEN RATING is medium;
- IF ROI is medium AND LIQUIDITY is medium THEN RATING is high;
- IF ROI is medium AND LIQUIDITY is high THEN RATING is high;
- IF ROI is high AND LIQUIDITY is low THEN RATING is medium;
- IF ROI is high AND LIQUIDITY is medium THEN RATING is medium;
- IF ROI is high AND LIQUIDITY is low THEN RATING is high.
- Choice of aggregation procedure. In this step, it makes an assessment of results and for achieving this goal it uses the Mandani procedure.
- Data inference. Given two values of ROI and of current liquidity, these are inserted in the membership function plots and thereby it calculates if these values satisfy the expressed concepts of labels.
- *Result decodification.* It calculates the maximum between the rules used in the model. The output must be "defuzzyfied" to compare it with the initial input values. For this conversion it uses the centroid or the maximum mean methods.

The output model is a rating to insert into a merit class system better defined.

The Fuzzy Logic is a very good technique for representing the complex reality but the rules are created for a specific problem and these are not objective.

The methodology isn't general and isn't able to solve each problem.

1.1.2 Survey on Artificial Neural Networks²

About artificial neural networks we make a specific analysis because these are tools most used recently and ours next researches will be based on these techniques.

A neural network is a set of processing units (neurons) linked through connexions.

The figure below (fig.2) shows what a neuron is.

Each *i* unit is represented by its activation state x_i propagating to other neurons through connexions w_i that slows down or accelerates the signal passage.

When the activity states reach at a particular unit, these are jointed in an only value expressing the total quantity of signal reached: if this exceeds a determined threshold (related to this neuron), then this unit is activated, otherwise inhibited.

In the artificial neuron the activation state x_i is a number value and the connexions w_i are mathematical weights.

The only value of total activation is the linear combination of activation states x_i for correspondent weights w_i .

The net activation state is equal to the total activation state minus the threshold value. The net state is elaborated by a non linear function f (.) and the output value y is the activation state of single neuron.

There are neurons receiving signal x from the external environment (input units or input layer), they propagate the signal through w connexions to other internal units (hidden units or hidden layers) that elaborate sending the signal, through other w connexions, to the units special-

² For a deeper technical overview about Artificial Neural Networks see: Haykin S., Neural Networks: a comprehensive foundation, Prentice Hall, 1999.

ized in the signal communication (output units or output layer).

The activation state of input units is determined by the external, whereas the output activation state is red by the external environment.

The connexion links have a feed forward framework, that is, the signal can be propagated only one direction.

The mathematical weights have an important role because they determine the connexions and because they represent what the system knows.

The figure 3 represents the neural network used and the connexions

The input units have connexions starting but not in arriving, contrary to, the output neurons have connexions arriving and not starting.

The hidden units have connexions arriving from the input layer and starting to the output neurons and this layer don't have relationships with the external environment.

This neural network architecture works in this way:

- In the input layer, balance sheet data are inserted;
- In the hidden layer, it calculates the activation state of each neurons;
- At the end, the output units express a result easy to interpret.

The network is able to generate a good answer (output unit) because it has a training phase.

This step is regulated by training laws fixing rules for updating the network weights. There are two types of neural network training:

- Supervised training: the current output is compared to the desired one (target). The weights are adjusted for minimizing the error between the current output and the target.
- Unsupervised output: there are only the inputs and there isn't output information. The network self-organizes with the connexion weights calculated through the Kohonen, Hebbian and Grossemberg training rule.



Figure 2: The neuron of artificial neural network

Source: Chilanti, 1993

Figure 3: The neural network layers



Roi=Return on Investment; Roe=Return on Equity, Tind=Leverage, Tes=Tresury margin.

Source: Chilanti, 1993

In the paper of Chilanti (1993), the sample used is represented by north-Italia limited liability companies and public companies extracted by Chamber of Commerce in the 1986.

The results of this paper are the neural network model is able to generalize and classify the firms on a base of to the input variables.

In this way, these are good tools to analyse the default risk and the determinant of this.

In the study of Abid and Zouari nine neural network models³ are created considering:

- The impact of the time varying information structure prior the distressed situation using first, independent annual financial ratios (four models) and second, different panel data sets (three models);
- The influence of time varying probability estimates of financial distress in panel data set (two models);
- The goal achieved is it isn't necessary having complex neural network architecture to predict the firm bankruptcy. Moreover, the forecasting neural network capability is better when more the predictability horizon is shorter and the input information is more recent.

The data set used for this research is based on

financial statement data⁴ and the financial ratios between 1993 and 1996 on annual basis are calculated.

The set of firms are randomly subdivided into two sub samples: the first with 57 for the training and the second with 30 firms for the testing set. Healthy and distressed are the categories which the firms are classified. The classification criterion is the value-at-risk approach using Black and Scholes (1973) formula extended to corporate finance. To define the classification criteria it needs to determine the probability that the firm will be distressed at the given likelihood probability value (= 0.01).

The target (output desired) is a binary value: 1 for healthy firms and 0 for distressed ones.

Firstly a big number of financial variables are selected and, using a linear regression approach, 15 different ratios are extracted. To classify the firms into two groups, healthy and distressed, the Black and Scoles (1973) formula is used and on 87 firms, 70 are judged healthy firms and 17 distressed.

To perform the neural network is used a Fahlman and Labiere (1990) cascade correlation architecture because this framework determines his structure by itself and because this is a faster architecture (fig.4).

³ There are many frameworks of neural networks beyond the presented one.

 $^{^{\}rm 4}$ That is: balance sheet, result account and cash flow statement.



Figure 4: Neural Network framework

Source: Abid, Zouari, 2000

A hardlim function is used as a transfer function.

The ANN models created use these data:

- Independent years: 1993, 1994, 1995, 1996;
- Panel: 1993-1996, 1994-1996, 1995-1996;
- Panel with desired output time varying: 1994-1996, 1995-1996.

During the training phase, the neural network determines the weights set that, combined with the inputs, defines the output values on a base of to established rules.

These results will be compared with the targets to calculate the correct classification perceptual of training and testing phase. The testing is determined dividing the observation number correctly classified with the total observation number into the training subset.

The results are that the perceptual of correct classification test increases from the 70% to the 83.33% with the input data of 1993 and 1996 respectively.

Hence, the best model of neural network to forecast is obtained when the information consequently of two years (panel data: 1995-1996) is used.

The choice of best model is based on four competitive criteria that are:

Best percentage of correct classification of training, conditioned by;

- Best percentage of test of correct classification, both conditioned by;
- Minimum difference between training and testing correct classification percentage, all conditioned by;
- The simplest neural network structure (minimum of hidden nodes).

In the Atiya's work (2001) are used variables extracted from the stock price of the firm (like Merton). These variables are good predictor of shortfalls (or improvements) in the performance of a firm. The indexes tested are: volatility, change in volatility, change in price, absolute price, price-cash flow ratio, etc.

The authors created two models: one based only on financial ratios (financial ratio system) and another one based on financial ratios and price-based indicators (financial ratio and equity-based system).

The sample considers 120 variables (financial statement data, ratios, stock price data, and transformation of these).

Using a preprocessing data, the authors selected 5 or 6 indicators most important:

- 1. Book value/total assets: BV/TA;
- 2. Cash flow/total assets: CF/TA;
- 3. Rate of change of cash flow per share: ROC(CF);
- 4. Gross operating income/total assets: GOI/TA;
- 5. Return on assets: ROA.

The 6 variables are:

- 1. Book value/total assets: BV/TA;
- 2. Cash flow/total assets: CF/TA;
- 3. Price/cash flow ratio: P/CF;
- 4. Rate of change of stock price: ROC(P);
- 5. Rate of change of cash flow per share: ROC(CF);
- 6. Stock price volatility: VOL

In this work 716 not failed firms are considered and 195 failed ones. The results are shown in the table below (tab.1).

It's possible to see that the results are best when also market variables are used.

The market indexes are predictive because reflect the firm quality seen by the external environment.

From the correlation matrix of indexes it is possible to see that the volatility index is negatively correlated with other indexes. This is a clear sign of discriminant power of volatility variable.

In the Charalambous *et al.* (2000), the Kohonen learning vector quantization (LVQs) is used to train algorithms (Kohonen 1990), the Radial basis function (RBF) network (Broomhead and Lowe, 1988) and the feed forward network minimizing the Least Squares Error Function (LSEF) with and without a penalty term using conjugate gradient optimization algorithms (Charalambous, 1992), in addition to the common feed forward network trained by the back propagation algorithm (Rumelhart *et al.*, 1986). Moreover, it compares the results of this ANN methdos with the Logistic regression model. The sample is composed by 139 matchedpairs of bankrupt and not bankrupts US firms for the period 1983-1994. The data used are extracted by Compustat database. For the training set, 192 firms, failed or not failed, are used for the period 1983-1991. The testing set includes 86 firms for the period 1992-1994.

For inputs, 27 financial variables used in the literature as significant are selected.

With an unvaried regression analysis the indexes selected are 7:

- CHETA: Cash and equivalents/Total assets;
- CLTA: Current Liabilities/Total assets;
- DAR: Change in Accounts Receivables;
- DER: (Debt due in one year + Long term debt)/Total assets;
- OPN12N: Dummy for Operating Income, 1 if negative for the last two years and 0 otherwise;
- UCFFOM: Change in Cash flow from operations/Market value;
- WCFOM: Working Capital from operations/Market value of equity at fiscal year end.

The NN algorithms used in this study are:

- Kohonen's SOM plus three Learning Vector Quantization (LVQ1, LVQ2 and LVQ3);
- The radial basis function, with optimization;
- The feed forward network with:
 - Back propagation algorithm;
 - Conjugate gradient optimization algorithm.

The results of neural networks are better than those of logistic regression and the back propagation algorithm is the best.

| and Equity-Based Model | | | | | | | | |
|------------------------|---------------|--------|---------------|----------------|----------|----------------|--|--|
| Time to default | # Correct (in | # in | % Correct (in | # Correct (out | # out of | % Correct (out | | |
| Time to default | sample) | sample | sample) | of sample) | sample | of sample) | | |
| 5 month or less | 35 | 38 | 92.11 | 56 | 65 | 86.15 | | |
| 6 to 12 month | 43 | 61 | 84.31 | 44 | 54 | 81.48 | | |
| 12 to 18 month | 33 | 37 | 89.19 | 47 | 43 | 74.80 | | |
| 18 to 24 month | 33 | 37 | 89.19 | 26 | 22 | 78.13 | | |
| More than 24 month | 19 | 25 | 75.00 | 28 | 42 | 56.57 | | |
| Total defaulted | 163 | 188 | 86.70 | 200 | 256 | 78.13 | | |
| Solvent | 278 | 303 | 91.09 | 372 | 413 | 90.07 | | |
| Total | 439 | 491 | 89.41 | 572 | 589 | 85.50 | | |

 Table 1: Results for the Neural Network Default Prediction Model: Financial Ratio

Source: Atiya, 2001

1.1.3 Rating Systems

There are some specialists in credit analysis firms that give a credit rating about firm solvency. These firms are large and publicly traded.

The rating opinions take into account the loss given default and default probability, particularly the expected loss. Hence, these methods study both default prediction and exposure models.

The banks made a rating system in according with the BIS New Capital Accords that will come into force at 2005.

The rating system has one-dimensional or two-dimensional architecture. In the first case, at each loan is assigned a rating score based on default probability, whereas, in the last case, each borrower's default probability is calculated separately from loss severity of individual loan (LGD).

Treacy and Carey (2000) compare both onedimensional and two-dimensional architecture and they find the two-dimensional is the best solution.

These authors and BIS (2000) find that many different models for the internal rating system in banks exist.

Treacy and Carey (2000) find that, whereas for the small and medium-sized firms the qualitative factors play a bigger role to determine the loans rating system, for the large-sized firms the quantitative methods are more used for rating system. Generally, the rating scores are calculated with one-year time horizon.

These models are used frequently and are very performing for the default risk problem. The goal of these methodologies is not to classify but to determine the default probability.

1.1.4 Credit scoring models

The most important methodology is the multiple discriminant analysis studied by Altman (1968). This approach is the "Z-Score Model".

The model takes into account the values of ratio-level and the categorical measures.

The goal of this method is the discrimination between defaulted and not defaulted firms.

Particularly, the Z-score model is a multivariate approach that studies the variables for maximizing the between-group and minimizing the within-group variance. On a base of several statistical criteria, it chooses the best indexes to introduce as inputs in the model.

In this way, it calculates a z-value representing the boundary between failed firms and not failed ones.

In the introduction of paper, Altman makes considerations on the variables that are more mentioned in the literature. The results are that the largest indexes used are the profitability, the liquidity and the leverage.

The multiple discriminant analysis is a statistic methodology used to classify prior an observation into one or more groups depending to characteristics of single observation.

Mainly, this approach is used to classify and to forecast in a problem where the independent variable is qualitative, i.e. male/female, defaulted/healthy firm.

The MDA discriminates within firms on a base of some variables determining the solidity or not-solidity of firms.

The MDA's strengths are:

 It reduces the dimensional space of analysis. It decreases the number of several independent variables at G-1 where G represents the number of groups. The discriminant function is:

 $Z=v_1x_1+...+v_nx_n$ $v_1...v_n$: discriminant coefficients $x_1...x_n$: indipendent variables

- The result is the Z-Score and it defines the classification of firm. The MDA calculates the discriminant coefficients v_j (j = 1, ..., n), whereas the independent variables x_j (j = 1, ..., n) are the current values. This model has the advantage that is simple but it incorporates many pieces of information. These pieces of information are determinant in the definition of differences between the groups but it is more important to verify if these differences are significant.
- The MDA method analyses simultaneously all the variables of firm rather than to examine the firm in their characteristics.

The initial sample is made by 66 firms: 33 faulted and 33 not faulted. The failed companies are failed between 1946 and 1965. Mean assets

value is \$6.4 millions with a range of \$0.7 and \$25.9 millions. In this set the firms deferrer by the industry and the size. The not failed firms have an asset range between \$1 and \$25 millions. These companies are present till 1966.

The variables are selected by the balance sheet and the indexes are 22 divided into 5 principle groups: liquidity, profitability, leverage, solidity and others ratios created to solve the problem.

There are 5 indexes extracted to introduce in the model because these have a forecasting power. To select these ratios Altman follows this step:

- Statistical analysis of significant function to use in the model;
- Assessment of correlation between the variables;
- Observation of forecasting accuracy;
- Analyst evaluation.

Altman choose, from 22 initial variables, five indexes that today are more frequently used. The Z-Score and the ratios chosen are:

$$Z = 0.012X_1 + 0.014X_2 + 0.033X_3 + 0.006X_4 + 0.999X_5$$

where:

X₁ = working capital/total assets,

 X_2 = retained earnings/total assets,

 X_3 = earnings before interest and taxes/total assets,

- X₄ = market value equity/book value of total liabilities,
- $X_5 = sales/total assets, and$

Z = overall index.

The variables used are:

- Working Capital/Total Assets: measures the liquidity net of firms related of total capitalization. The working capital statement is determined like a difference between the current assets and the current liabilities.
- Retained Earnings/Total Assets: this is a "new" index that considers the firm's age. A young firm will have a low value because it will have a time to build a bigger revenue reserve.
- Earnings before interest and tax/Total Assets: measures the productivity of firm, taking into account tax and leverage factors related.
- Market Value Equity/Book Value of Total Debt: the equity is measured as the market

value of all the equity shakes. The debt is medium-long time. Also this index is a "new" index.

 Sales/Total Assets: measures the competitiveness of firm.

It is necessary to take into account that these variables are the most used in the literature.

To test the discriminant ability of all variables an F-Test has been made. The first four indexes are all significant and it means there are many differences for these variables into the two groups.

The better contributions to discriminate are due by the variables 3, 4 and 5.

At one year precedent to bankruptcy the model is able to classify correctly the 95% of sample.

At two years precedent this perceptual is 83%.

An extent of this model is to verify the forecasting ability. To do this, the variables at three, four and five year's precedent to default have been got.

The results aren't good and the model is able to forecast and classify at 2 years at maximum to bankruptcy but this is a very good result respect to those of artificial neural networks as described below.

It has been defined a discriminant Z value able to divide the defaulted firms by not defaulted.

If Z-score of firm is greater of 2.99, the company is not failed, whereas the firms showing a Z lower to 1.88 are failed.

The "zone of ignorance" or "grey area" is defined between 1.81 and 2.99. Hence, there is a big probability to fall in misclassification errors. For the classification in this area has been made tests to define a discriminant value and this is: 2.675. This Z-score is able to discriminate between failed and not failed firms.

The Multiple Discriminant analysis can give continuum results not as the Decision Tree technique. Moreover, this model is more performing than Genetic Algorithms and DecisionTrees methodologies. Nevertheless, the stronger weakness is the normality hypothesis of financial data and the variance matrix equal to the covariance matrix.

The MDA is the technique most used in the hybrid models because the results are more performing. Mester (1997) studies the applications of rating systems and he analyses four multivariate credit scoring approaches:

- 1. The linear probability model;
- 2. The logit model;
- 3. The probit model;
- 4. The multiple discriminant analysis.

These several methods identify the variables explaining better the differences between the defaulted and not defaulted firm. All these methods achieve this goal with statistical analysis.

The credit scoring approaches don't suffer of subjectivity or inconsistency of expert systems and are quite simple and inexpensive to apply.

Martin (1977) uses both the logit analysis and the discriminant analysis to study the bankruptcy between the 1975 and 1976 when 23 banks defaulted. Both the models achieve at equal results.

West (1985) describes a logit model to measure the economic situation of financial institution (FIs) and for determining the default probability of FIs.

Platt and Platt (1991) use a logit model to test if, in an industry, the balance sheet ratios are the best predictor of default. The results are that the model for the single firm is more effective than that for the industry.

1.2 Modern credit risk measurement methodologies

The modern approaches are the option-theoretic structural approaches, the reduced form approaches and other methods.

The first models are all based on the Merton methodology (1974) that considers balance-sheet indexes but also market variables and defines the distance to default as variable to investigate.

The reduced form approaches study the process underlying the default and the risk of debt.

1.2.1 Options-theoretic structural approach

The *options-theoretic structural approach* by Merton (1974) analyses the economic process of default.

This model is based on the asset value model,

studied by Merton (Merton R., 1974). The approach proposes the default process endogenous and related to the capital structure of the firm. When the value of the assets of a firm goes down a given critical level, the default happens.

Merton (1974) considers the firm's equity as a call option on the firm's assets (A) and the strike price is considered equal to the liabilities of the firm (D). To expiration⁵ if the firm's assets market value is greater than the value of its debt, the shareholders of firm will exercise the option for the firm's assets repayment the debt. If A<D, the shareholders will not exercise the option and they will go in bankruptcy.

Until the expiration, the default probability is equal to the probability that the option will expire unexercised and for evaluating the default probability he calculates the call option value. To do it, he determines the market value of assets (A) and its volatility (σ_A). The amount of debt liabilities (D) and the values of A and σ_A are combined to calculate the Distance to Default (DD):

$$DD = \frac{(Market \, Value \, of \, Assets) - Debt}{(Market \, Value \, of \, Assets) \cdot (Volatility \, of \, Assets)} = \frac{A - D}{A - \sigma_A}$$

The σ_A represents the number of standard deviation between current asset value and the debt liabilities as shown in the figure (fig. 5) below.

Figure 5: The probability of default



⁵ The expiration coincides to the maturity of the firm's liabilities that comprise the pure discount debt instruments.

The default probability is proportional to the height of Distance to Default. The higher this is and lower is the default probability.

Merton (1974) assumes the asset values are lognormals distributed to convert the Distance to default into a default probability estimate.

The proprietary structural models use different methods for converting the DD in default probability estimate.

The KMV⁶ have a KMV's Credit Manager and he uses a historical database of default rates for estimating the default probability and this estimate is named "Expected Default Frequency" (EDF). Particularly the DD is related to default probability by the likelihood that the assets of firm will traverse the DD during the credit horizon period.

The weakness of these methods is that they are sensitive to financial circumstances respect to external rating criteria since these are calculated by balance sheet ratios.

For the private firms there aren't the equity prices for estimating the asset values. Hence, the KMV's Private Firm Model adds four steps to determinate the Distance to Default:

- 1. Computation of Earnings Before Interest, Taxes, Depreciation and Amortization (EBITDA) for the private firm P in industry I;
- 2. Determination of the average equity multiple for industry I. To do this, it divides the industry average market value of equity by industry average EBITDA;
- 3. Obtain an estimate of the market value of equity for the private firm P by multiplying the industry equity multiple from step 2 by firm P's EBITDA;
- 4. Firm P's asset equals the step 3 estimates of the market value of equity plus the book value of firm P's debt. Once the private firm's asset values can be estimated, then the public firm model can be utilized to evaluate the call option of the firm's equity and obtain the KMV EDF score.
- 1.2.2 Reduced form approach or intensitybased model

The *reduced form approach* or *intensity-based model* by Jarrow and Turnbull (1995), Jarrow *et al.* (1997), Duffie and Singleton (1998, 1999).

This model estimates the random intensity

process underlying of default on a base of risky debt prices.

In these models, the default is considered as a sudden event and the economic process leading to default is not specified. The default occurs with probability given by the "hazard function".

The reduced form models analyse the observed credit spreads on in default debt to determinate the default probability and the LGD⁷.

Hence, the observed credit spread is a measure of the expected cost of default and it is.

CS (Credit Spreads on risky debt) = PD x LGD

where:

CS = risky debt yield minus the risk-free rate;

PD = probability of default;

LGD = loss given default = 1 - recovery rate

Das and Tufano (1996) use a deterministic intensity function for calculate the PD and the LGD is assumed correlated with the default riskfree spot rate.

Longstaff and Schwartz (1995) use a model with two factors for specifying a negative relationship between the stochastic processes that determinate credit spreads and default-free interest rates.

Jarrow and Turnbull (1995) define the recovery rate as a known fraction of the bond's face value at maturity date and Duffie and Singleton (1998) assume the recovery rate is a known fraction of the bond's value just prior to default.

For Duffie and Singleton (1999) the PD and LGD are considered as a function of economic state variables.

At the end, Madan and Unal (1998) and Unal *et al.* (2001) determine the recovery rates on junior and senior debts.

These methods use as input-variables probabilities that are not easy to determine as the probability of default. Nevertheless these are very interesting model because, like the previous ones, take into account the risk probability to fail.

1.2.3 Other modern models

A table (tab.2) below presents some models less used. It is interesting to analyse these methods because it is possible linking these to the methods presented in this work for obtaining good results.

⁶ In the summer of 2001, Moody's has bought KMV.

⁷ LGD = 1 - recovery rate.

Table 2: Other methods

Exposure approaches

These methodologies determine the credit exposure conditional of the default event. These models include also the estimation of the recovery rate due by collateral type, seniority and industry.

Portfolio methodologies

For this model it is necessary calculate the default probability and the exposure for each transaction in a portfolio. Do this, it makes a summing up and this isn't a straightforward due to correlations and the asymmetry of debt payoff. Using the correlations of the exposures it calculates the portfolio valuation.

Risk of ruin methods

A firm fails if the market value of assets (A) falls below the value of them bonds (B).

The Black-Scholes-Merton model defines the default probability of firm is related to the market value of initial assets (A) related to external debt (B) and to market value volatility of firm assets (σ_A). Thereby, it links the risk of ruin model and the Merton's methodology. The KMV model is based on these rules. Particularly A and σ_A are important to define the default probability and they are the parameters to estimate.

The theoretical relationship is:

- The equity value is considered as a call option of firm assets;
- There is a theoretical link between the observable volatility of equity value of firm and the not observable volatility of value assets of firm.

Non parametric frontiers

In the paper of Caporaletti *et al.* (1999), the authors affirme the problem to analyse the default and credit risk of firm is there isn't a defined way to weight the factors determining the default situation.

This paper proposes a classification of entities described by multiple performances attributes into "performer" and "underperformer". To do this, the authors use a framework based on nonparametric frontiers to rate.

The approach used is equivalent to Data Envelopment Analysis (DEA) where the weights for each attribute are selected to maximize each entity's performance score.

Gambler's ruin theory model (G.R.M.)

The default risk in this model is linked to the trend of wealth used by a subject in the economic dangerous activity.

Considering a time range between 0 and N where it defines an increasing trend with probability P of an amount S of risked wealth. In the case of decreasing dynamic, the probability happens be Q = 1 - P and the reduction is S.

Thereby, there are two types of subjects:

- For the first type, the default probability is certain and they are qualified on a base of at time period dividing them to the insolvency event;
- For the second type, the survival probability is nothing. In this case it is necessary identifying the default risk.

Wilcox underlines the importance of these variables: the solvability (wealth at the start of the game), the average value of risky bet and her volatility.

Sandberg-Lewellen-Stanley (S.L.S.)

In this method it's assumed a normal distribution of ROA (return on assets). The way is to research the probability that the ROA will be lower to the value assuring the coverage of liabilities related to the leverage expressed as a part of assets. Particularly it calculates.

(Average ROA – Liabilities/Assets) ΔROA

Assurance theory based models

The economic and financial variables can be expressed as random variables.

If U_r is the minimum reserve assuring the solvency, Pi is:

 $Pi = Pi (U \ge U_r) = prob (\Sigma I - \Sigma O + U_r > 0)$

Where the financial difficulties are related to probability of the difference between the financial input flows (ΣI) and the output flows (ΣO) . The result is summed with the current funds (U) and is lower to the sum of minimum reserve of financial resources assuring the solvency (U_r) .

It uses hence this technique for underlining the number of "break down" of the security frontier anticipating the financial difficulties.

RAPD model Risk analysis probability of default

This method (Montesi and Papiro, 2003) represents a new model to the assessment of default probability. Particularly, the PD is estimated with a forward looking technique and through the Monte Carlo Simulation. The default probability is the probability that the firm in the future isn't able to face up to payments.

- The Monte Carlo method used here is made by 3 steps that are:
- Forecasting method to economic financial firm trend;
- A focused uncertainty modelization of forecasting;
- A determined default state definition.

Through this model it is possible to verify the solvency conditions of firm simulating all the possible scenarios, determining in this way the frequency of default states expected by the firm.

The model is made by these steps:

• Forecasting model building.

This tool must be an economic and financial model able to analyse the balance sheet variables. It is necessary to introduce in the model the relevant indexes, thereby to reduce the distortions in the obtained results.

• Definition of default state.

The default state analysis can happen through the solvency margin study. If this variable is negative the firm is in an insolvency condition since the company isn't able to face up the maturing liabilities.

• Uncertainty modelization.

To achieve this goal it is necessary to follow the subsequent procedure:

- Choice of doubtful variables. The remaining is considered as not-stochastic.
- Assessment of probability of forecasting errors.
- Determination of interdependences.
- Monte Carlo simulation and Probability of default assessment

It is possible creating forecasting scenarios where the stochastic variables are changed simultaneously randomly. For each test it is created a firm's scenario composed by a provisional balance sheet for each forecasting prevision. Through this, it is possible to determinate the Solvency Margin value. The PD is determined by the frequency of default event.

Extreme value theory

The goal of this model is to determinate a correct measure of credit portfolio risk through the Extreme Value Theory (EVT) model. The traditional approaches assess, the distribution of portfolio returns or earnings and losses is normal. In this way, mean and standard deviation are good measure using to evaluate the portfolio risk-return on an efficient boundary⁸.

This isn't a good model assessing the credit risk because the credit losses are asymmetrically distributed. In the last years, we studied some models for the Value-at-Risk assess of a credit portfolio, that is, the maximum probable loss implicit in the bank credit framework.

The VAR is a probabilistic distribution of portfolio earnings and losses profile. To do this it is necessary to assess correctly the distribution.

This theory allows evaluating the distribution queue optimally, using a generalized distribution also if the data don't allow making hypothesis about the underlining distribution form.

To use this approach it is necessary to have a data base including the portfolio losses for a certain period. To do this, if it's impossible to have all the data, we uses a Monte Carlo Simulation.

1.3 Proprietary credit risk measurement approaches

The models presented below are created by the most important financial institutes for determining the default risk of their credits:

 Moody's RiskCalc for Public firms (Sobehart and Stein, 2000). This approach combines two credit risk methodologies: the structural based model based on Merton's options-theoretic view of firms and the statistical model determined through empirical analysis of historical data. The steps of this model are:

- Agency rating when available;
- Modified version of Merton model;
- Company financial statement information;

⁸ This is a method for find a portfolio set risk minimizing, given the expected return.

- o Additional equity market information;
- Macroeconomic variables that represent snapshot of the state of the economy or of specific industries, which are used for preprocessing, model inputs.
- Moody's RiskCalc for private Companies (Falkenstein et al., 2000).

This model is not structural approach and its first step is to choose the input variables.

Since the Moody's database offers a big umber of variables, Falkenstein *et al.* (2000) use the common relations and define six big categories: profitability, leverage, liquidity, size, inventories and growth. Within these categories they exclude some ratios and they choose 8 indexes to use in RiskCalc.

Falkenstein *et al.* (2000) find there are many differences between the variables for the public and private companies. The current financial indexes are multiplied by the weights to determine one of five year expected default frequencies.

For each country, Moody's compiles a specific Credit Research Database and also a separate model

- Moody's KMV EDF RiskCalc v3.1 (Dwyer et al., 2004).

This is a new technique for assessing middle market credit risk. This approach combines the RiskCalc framework, the industry's leading middle market modelling approach and the Moody's KMV distance-to-default value. Today, this methodology gives good results.

 Actuarial approach proposed by Credit Suisse Financial Product (CSFP) with CreditRisk+.

This approach focuses on default. An exogenous Poisson process is followed by the default for individual loans and bonds.

- CreditPortfolioView by McKinsey.

This model uses also macroeconomic variables like unemployment, the growth rate in the economy, etc. Particularly, the default probabilities are conditional on these macro variables. Credit migration approach proposed by JP Morgan with Credit Metrics.

This framework considers the probability of moving from one credit quality to another, taking into account the default situation.

2. A COMPARISON BETWEEN ARTIFICIAL NEURAL NETWORKS AND OTHER METHODOLOGIES

Odom and Sharda (1990) use the Altman indexes and make a comparison between the two methodologies (neural networks and MDA). The sample is formed by 128 USA firms and neural network model generates best results.

Tam (1991, 1994) and Tam and Kiang (1990, 1992) compare MDA, LR^9 , $ID3^{10}$ and several models of neural networks that generate best results. Also Salchenberg *et al.* (1992) compares NN with LR and the results are the same of Tam.

Coats and Fant (1992, 1993)) compare NN with MDA like Kerling and Podding (1994) and the results confirm the goal of Tam.

The Altman *et al.* (1994) work considers the MDA results better than the NN ones.

Back *et al.* (1996) propose the genetic algorithms for selecting the inputs. The results are very good compared those of MDA or LR.

Kiviluoto (1998) uses a SOFM NN and compares them with MDA and LVQ obtaining good results.

Yang *et al.* (1999) use probabilistic neural networks on Bayes based. They use the MDA technique for the preprocessing phase and the results are very good.

Kim and Scott (1991) use a neural network to predict the default risk and they use a sample of 190 Compustat firms. At the year of bankruptcy, the model generates good results (87% prediction rate) but the accuracy decreases one year prior, two years prior and three years prior to default (75%, 59%, and 47%).

Podding (1994) uses a sample of 300 French firms and he finds neural networks outperform credit scoring model for the analysis of default prediction.

⁹ The LR is a linear regression model.

¹⁰ The ID3 is a decision tree model.

Yang *et al.* (1999) shows that the backpropagation neural network models generate best results for the classification accuracy.

The paper of Adya and Collopy. (1998) is a survey on the neural network model to forecast.

For the authors there are two questions to take into account for the model assessment:

- The first is if the model evaluates correctly the predictive ability of network used;
- The second is if the study uses neural network model really able to represent well the reality considered.

The criteria used to assess are extracted from Adya *et al.* (1994) work:

- Comparison with more used models;
- Use of validation process ex ante;
- Use of correct prediction sample.

To define the effectiveness which a neural network is created and tested, criteria take into account to assess the neural network performances suggested by Refenes (1995).

Nevertheless the criteria used by the authors are:

- Convergence. It analyses the network ability of classification;
- Generalization. It assess the network ability of recognize the data out of the training sample;

 Stability. This variable identifies the results consistency during the validation phase, with several data sample.

The criteria are quite general to can apply to each neural network architecture or learning mechanism.

Hence, the works are classified into three groups.

- Those are well implemented and validated;
- Those are well validated but aren't effective in the implementation phase;
- Those aren't able to make forecasting.

In the table below (tab.3) the validity results on the studies are shown:

- 11 studies satisfy both the criteria;
- 16 are validated but have problems in the implementation phase. Nevertheless, 11 of these studies use neural networks generating the best results respect to the other comparable models;
- 22 studies generate results relevant in the evaluation of neural network to forecast the default;
- 5 studies satisfy the validation criteria but in the implementation phase generate some problems.

| | NN better | NN worse or inconclusive | Not compared |
|------------------------------------|-----------|-----------------------------|--------------|
| Problems with validations | 11 | 3 | 7 |
| Problems only with implementations | 11 | 5 | 0 |
| No problems either criteria | 8 | 3 | 0 |

Source: Adya and Collopy, 1998

Wilson and Sharda (1994) compare the neural networks with the multiple discriminant analysis. The authors make three experiments on the sample used and particularly test three subdivisions:

- 50% failed and 50% not failed;
- 80% not failed and 20% failed;
- 90% not failed and 10% failed.

The neural networks are the most performing model.

Salchenberger *et al.* (1992) compare the neural networks with a logit model and the first is the best model. The subdivision is at 50% between failed and not failed firms.

Coats and Fant (1993) use a Cascade Correlation algorithm. The neural networks, compared with the multiple discriminant analysis, generate best results when the sample contains more firms failed than not failed. If the sample is subdivided at 50% between healthy firms and not healthy, the multiple discriminant analysis is the best model.

Tam and Kiang (1990, 1992) compare the neural networks with:

- Regression;
- Multiple discriminant analysis,
- Logit analysis,
- K-nearest neighbour¹¹;
- ID3.

The authors obtain that, at one year before the event, the neural networks are the best model but at two years before the bankruptcy, is the multiple discriminant analysis generating the best performances.

Moreover, Tam and Kiang find that, at one and two years before the event, the neural network with an only one hidden layer generates better results than the linear networks without hidden layer.

Fletcher and Goss (1993) compare the neural networks with logit model and find the first model has best results concerning error and variance.

On 48 studies analysed, 44 (88%) use the back propagation. Nevertheless, this technique suffers from some problems:

- It doesn't exist a unique configuration able to represent all the domain or the single representations of the reality in the same domain;
- This algorithm find a minimum but it doesn't know if this is a local or global minimum;
- There are overfitting problems.

Refenes (1995) suggests 5 control parameters using to assess the efficacy.

The authors verify the efficacy of 27 studies for evaluating the validation criteria:

- Network architecture;
- Descendent gradient;
- Cross-validation;
- Cross-function;
- Transfer function.

In conclusion, if the neural networks are well implemented and validated the generated results are very effectiveness. Nevertheless, the studies analysed suffer from implementation and validation problems.

Only 22 of 48 studies used generate good results for the forecasting problem. In 19 studies, the neural networks prevail over other models but in 5 of these, there are some uncertainties for the implementation phase.

This study compares several models for the bankruptcy prediction. These methodologies are:

- The prediction through the time series;
- The prediction based on the regression,

- The decision models based on the regression.

Moreover, the authors analyse the precedent works comparing the neural networks with the discriminant analysis.

At the end, the authors examine the types of neural network models better performing in the forecasting and in the determination of default risk.

Sharda and Patil (1990) use 75 time series extracted from a 111 time series sample and find that the neural network model are more performing than the time series elaborated through the Box.-Jenkins procedure.

Sharda and Patil (1990), Tang *et al.* (1991) find using the time series with a long memory, neural networks and time series elaborated with the Box-Jenkins procedure generate similar results.

If time series with short memory are used, Tang *et al.* (1991) obtain best results from neural networks.

Tang *et al.* (1991) and Kang (1991) find the neural networks generate best performances when the prevision is made not long before the event.

Hill *et al.* (1993) define two neural networks models:

- The first is like the Foster *et al.* (1991), Kang (1991), Sharda and Patil (1990, 1992) models. This network framework predicts all the period in a forecasting horizon simultaneous. In this case the neural networks give the same results as the statistical methods.
- In the second architecture is generated a prevision for the first period of the forecasting horizon. The obtained result is introduced newly in the provisional model to forecast the second period of provisional horizon. In this case, the results underline the neural networks as a best methodology.

¹¹ The k-nearest neighbour is a cluster analysis model.

At the end, the neural networks generate the best results if the forecasting horizon is short but if it is one year before the event the time series are the best model.

Dutta and Shekhar (1988) use 10 factors to forecast the corporate bond ratings. They evaluate the neural network models and the regression using a sample of 30 bonds randomly extracted from Standard and Poor's and from Valueline. They find the neural networks generate best results respect to the regression model.

Duliba (1991) compares the neural network model with four regression model in the prediction of financial performances. Considering the random effects, the neural network model generates best results but considering the fix effects, the regression is the winner.

Bell et al. (1989) compare the back propagation neural network with a logit regression methodology to forecast the bankruptcy in the commercial banks. The neural networks are the best model.

Roy and Cosset (1990) compare the same models but they use the country risk policy and economic variables to forecast. The networks have a lower absolute mean error whereas they are more sensitive at changes in the country risk, respect to the logistic model.

In the work of Sexton et al., a genetic algorithm is used to select neural network architecture. Particularly, the neural network is optimized using the genetic algorithm.

To achieve this goal, a Monte Carlo simulation on a base of 7 tests is made.

To compare the errors, a root mean square error (RMS) is made and it is possible to compare the performances between the back propagation and the genetic algorithm.

From the table below (tab.4) it is clear that the RMS is smaller for the genetic algorithm than for the back propagation model. This is a very good signal of genetic algorithm effectiveness but also neural networks have good results. A good idea is to use the genetic algorithm as preprocessing system for the variables to introduce in the network.

The back propagation algorithm is used very frequently but there are many problems related to this technique. It is possible to solve these details with other methods as genetic algorithms that assure a good choice of network architecture.

In Altman et al. (1994), the authors compare the linear discriminant analysis with the neural networks.

For the authors the discriminant analysis is able to generate financial results easy to interpret and there is the problem of overfitting.

At the end, the neural networks are able to generate best results but if increasing the architecture complexity, it's difficult to analyse the results.

| Parameters | $X_1 + X_2 + e^*$ | | | $X_1^* + X_2 + e^{**}$ | | | | |
|--------------------|-------------------|-----------------|------------------|------------------------|---------------|------|---------------|------|
| from Training | Interpolation | | Extrapolation | | Interpolation | | Extrapolation | |
| Run | BP | GA | BP | GA | BP | GA | BP | GA |
| 1 | 4.14 | 1.27 | 36.65 | 3.47 | 16.02 | 1.66 | 1303.61 | 8.58 |
| 2 | 2.85 | 1.56 | 32.24 | 3.89 | 215.97 | 1.75 | 2037.61 | 8.97 |
| 3 | 2.82 | 1.82 | 34.28 | 5.12 | 49.27 | 1.67 | 1460.35 | 8.67 |
| 4 | 2.93 | 1.48 | 30.73 | 4.15 | 50.82 | 1.88 | 1399.33 | 8.84 |
| 5 | 6.95 | 1.57 | 34.27 | 9.38 | 30.56 | 1.64 | 1479.32 | 8.50 |
| 6 | 2.90 | 1.30 | 38.37 | 3.70 | 15.96 | 2.00 | 1321.45 | 9.52 |
| 7 | 2.80 | 2.03 | 34.59 | 5.87 | 19.73 | 2.13 | 1317.33 | 9.80 |
| 8 | 3.11 | 1.47 | 33.43 | 4.17 | 21.35 | 1.85 | 1322.68 | 9.79 |
| 9 | 2.99 | 1.50 | 34.33 | 3.50 | 29.86 | 1.75 | 1348.10 | 9.24 |
| 10 | 2.71 | 1.60 | 34.02 | 3.69 | 19.48 | 1.65 | 1307.22 | 8.48 |
| * error was drawn | from a norm | al distribution | $(\mu=0, s^2=5)$ | j) | | | | |
| ** error was drawn | from a norm | al distribution | $(\mu=0, s^2=1)$ | 0) | | | | |

Table 4: Comparison of RMS for different functions

Source: Sexton et al.

3. HYBRID ANNS MODELS

In the last decades the hybrid models are the most used systems to solve the default risk problem.

Yim and Mitchell (2002) study if two neural networks, multilayer perceptron nets and hybrid models can generate better results than those obtained by the statistical models used to forecast at one or two years before to the event of bankruptcy.

There are two approaches at the hybrid models using:

 Statistical models to select the variables utilised as inputs in the artificial neural networks;

 An estimated probability of output, introduced as a network input.

The neural networks linked at statistical models can give some problems because the networks suffer from overfitting when the variables to use are many.

To avoid this problem, the method is made into two steps:

 Use a statistical methods to select the variables for decreasing the overfitting risk and, at the same time, it decreases the time defined to select the model;

Use the output of a statistical model as neural network input.

At this point, the authors define three hybrid models:

- The logit and discriminant analysis (DA) methodologies are used in the pre-processing phase to select the variables (ANN-Logit and ANN-DA);
- The bankruptcy probability calculated by the Logit or DA model is introduced as a input in the network (ANN-Plogit and ANN-PDA);
- The Logit and DA model are used in the preprocessing phase to select the variables and the probability of predicted bankruptcy by the Logit and DA models is used as input in the network (ANN-Logit-Plogit; AMM-Logit-PDA; ANN-DA-PDA and ANN-DA-Plogit).

In the table (tab.5) below, the author compares the results obtained on the training sample and it shows that the hybrid models generate best results.

| Best Model | 1 year | before | 2 years before failure | | |
|------------------|---|---|---|---|--|
| | Non failed firms cor- rectly classified (%) | Failed firms cor- rectly classified (%) | Non failed firms cor- rectly classified (%) | Failed firms cor- rectly classified (%) | |
| DA | 86 | 75 | 86.3 | 60 | |
| Logit | 91 | 80 | 91.2 | 55 | |
| ANN | 94 | 80 | 95.0 | 65 | |
| ANN-DA | 98 | 75 | 96.2 | 65 | |
| ANN-PDA | 96 | 80 | 95.0 | 75 | |
| ANN-DA-PDA | 93 | 75 | 96.2 | 65 | |
| ANN-Logit | 98 | 70 | 96.2 | 65 | |
| ANN-Plogit | 96 | 85 | 95.0 | 75 | |
| ANN-Logit-Plogit | 93 | 85 | 97.5 | 65 | |
| ANN-DA-Plogit | 93 | 85 | 97.5 | 65 | |
| ANN-Logit-PDA | 91 | 80 | 95.0 | 65 | |

 Table 5: Result one and two years before the default

Source: Yim and Mitchell, 2002

In the table below (tab.6) are shown the results accuracy and it's possible to see the hybrid model best performances.

| | 1 year before | | | | |
|---------------------------|---|---------------------------------------|--|--|--|
| Best Model | Non failed firms correctly classified (%) | Failed firms correctly classified (%) | | | |
| DA | 86 | 60 | | | |
| Logit | 89 | 60 | | | |
| ANN | 94 | 50 | | | |
| ANN-DA | 92 | 50 | | | |
| Hybrid (ANN-PDA) | 94 | 50 | | | |
| Hybrid (ANN-DA-PDA) | 92 | 60 | | | |
| ANN-Logit | 94 | 50 | | | |
| Hybrid (ANN-Plogit) | 89 | 60 | | | |
| Hybrid (ANN-Logit-Plogit) | 89 | 60 | | | |
| Hybrid (ANN-Logit-PDA) | 94 | 80 | | | |

 Table 6: Comparison between the models

Source: Yim and Mitchell, 2002

The author compares the results obtained on the training sample and he shows that the hybrid models generate the best results.

In the work of Chang Lee *et al.* (1996), the authors study three hybrid neural network models that are:

- MDA-assisted neural network (MDA-ass NN);
- ID3 assisted neural network (ID3-ass NN);
- SOFM (Self Organizing feature map)-assisted neural network (SOFM-ass NN). This model links the SOM neural networks and the LVQ (linear Vector Quantization) framework.

In this study, the algorithm used is the back propagation for the supervised neural network, whereas, the SOM network is used as an unsupervised model and this is utilized as a data preprocessing. The MDA and ID3 methods are used like benchmarking tools.

The data are related to the failed Korea firms and they are subdivided into:

- Training data,
- Hold-out data.

Moreover, a cross-validation method is used to perform the neural network architecture.

The MDA method is based on the Fisher procedure, which maximizing the ratio of betweengroups and within-groups variance for constructing a discriminant function. The conditions for this method are:

- Each group must be normally distributed (here, log transformations are used to guarantee the normality of distribution);
- The covariance matrix of groups must be equal;
- Mean vectors, covariance matrix and prior probabilities to mistake the classifications must be known.

The independent variables are the financial ratios, whereas the dependent variable is a bank-ruptcy state.

Through the ID3 method a decision tree is created for classifying the sample (training data). This methodology minimizes the entropy (quantity of information transmitted by a message) subdividing the sub samples.

The *MDA-assisted neural network* method don't command any input variables assumptions unlike the MDA methodology.

The MDA technique is used as a preprocessing method and particularly the more significant input variables are selected.

The *ID3-assisted neural network* method tests the input variables for the neural network. The entropy measure is the crucial index for this model.

In the *SOFM-assisted neural network* model the neural network updates the connexion

weights when there are external inputs.

In this model, it links sequentially an unsupervised method (SOM) and supervised one (LVQ). In this way, input data clusters are created. A single cluster represents a rule describing the complex of data.

The Kohonen neural networks (SOM) have these characteristics:

- An array of neurons receiving coherent inputs and computing a simple output function;
- A mechanism for comparing the neuronal outputs to select the neuron producing maximum output;
- A local interaction between the selected neuron and its neighbours;
- An adaptive updating that updates the interconnection weights.

The input layer of neuron is completely interconnected to the hidden layer. The SOM principle is: "an input pattern is presented sequentially to the input layer, and then the best matching neurons are found in the competitive layer through learning. Later on, the best matching neurons activate their neighbours to classify the same input patterns" (Chang Lee *et al.*,1996). This neural network model transforms the input layer into a map of competitive neurons and the similarities in the input are mapped into the same clusters.

In the competitive layer each neuron is called quantization and computes how its quantization vector is close to the input vector.

The LVQ (Linear vector quantization) model is a supervised method that assigns the quantization vector to each class.

The SOFM-LVQ (SOFM-ass NN) is a methodology two stages based and these are:

- Clustering NN stage (CNN),
- Output NN stage (ONN).

In the Stage CNN the clusters are expressed as rules.

This is composed by three steps:

 SOFM model application. Through this method the inputs are divided in clusters. Each cluster represents a rule set describing the inputs.

- Refine with LVQ methodology. The LVQ method is used to define the boundaries between clusters created by SOFM model. The cases which the model isn't able to classify are included into particular clusters. Hung (1993) uses a learning control system based on neuron-fuzzy methodology and he shows that the combination of SOFM model with the LVQ methods is really efficient.
- Train the clusters through the back propagation neural network model. The back propagation model is applied to the input data samples with cluster outputs given by the SOFM and LVQ methodologies.

Hence, the CNN model is a method that finds an appropriate cluster for each sample.

At the ONN step the back propagation neural network model is applied at each cluster. ONN is a function defining a map between the input sample and the output state desired (bankruptcy or not).

The sample includes Korean failed firms between 1979 and 1992 extracted by the Korea Stock Exchange.

The bankruptcy state is defined by:

- Firms under the process of corporate clearance;
- The firms which quit or closed business,
- The firms which had losses for the consecutive three years and are currently under legal control;
- The firm witch reported the withdrawal of listing or terminated to be listed by the Korea Stock Exchange.

On a base of these criteria 83 firms are selected.

Each failed firm is linked to a not failed firm on a base of these variables:

- Asset size,
- Capital size,
- Number of employees,
- Age.

Hence, 166 firms are selected and the training set is subdivided into three subsets on a base of the period.

- Group I: 1979-1984,
- Group II: 1979-1990,
- Group III: 1979-1991.

Each group contains training data and holdout data.

Financial variables significant for the default forecasting are 57 and into 6 categories are grouped:

- Growth;
- Profitability;
- Stability;
- Cash flow;
- Activity;
- Credibility.

In the neural network model the input layer is created by 10, 18 and 17 neurons for the group I, II and III.

In the hidden layer there is the same number of neurons than in the input layer.

In the output layer, there are two neuron: one for the bankruptcy firms and the other for the not failed firms.

The neural network architectures (MDA-ass NN) are three and there are these groups:

- Group I: 10 input-neurons, 10 hidden-neurons and 2 output-neurons;
- Group II: 18 input-neurons, 18 hiddenneurons and 2 output-neurons;
- Group III: 17 input-neurons, 17 hiddenneurons and 2 output-neurons.

The ID3-ass NN shows a neural network model operating with the variables extracted through the decision tree. The neural network architecture changes for the neuron number in the layers. In fact, the back propagation algorithm is used in these methodologies.

The models SOFM (MDA)-ass NN and SOFM (ID3)-ass NN use the MDA and ID3 techniques for the selection of input variables but there is a change in the architecture of neural network. In this case, the network used is the Self Organizing Map with Linear Vector Quantization and the authors don't use the back-propagation algorithm. In the table below (tab.7) there are the results.

| Group | MDA | ID3 | MDA-ass NN | ID3-ass NN | SOFM(MDA)- ass NN | SOFM(ID3)- ass NN | Total |
|-----------|-------|-------|------------|------------|----------------------|----------------------|-------|
| Group I | 68.00 | 74.00 | 70.00 | 73.00 | 84.00 | 74.00 | 73.83 |
| Group II | 68.57 | 77.86 | 80.00 | 81.43 | 74.30 | 80.00 | 76.19 |
| Group III | 70.00 | 77.50 | 80.00 | 82.50 | 82.50 | 77.50 | 78.33 |
| Total | 68.57 | 74.29 | 75.24 | 77.62 | 80.48 | 76.67 | 75.00 |

Source: Chang Lee et al., 1996

The SOFM (MDA)-assNN give the best performances because the MDA is the best method for preprocessing the data. This model is able to well discriminate.

At the end, the authors made a z test to evaluate the predictive accuracy of hybrid models and the best method is the SOFM(MDA)-ass NN because the MDA technique is able to discriminate between variables.

4. THE VARIABLES FOR ANNs

One of problems of neural networks is the introduction in the model of input variables.

These are balance sheet indexes or financial market variables and in the last years there is a

large use of market indexes. These variables show the idea of market about the considered firm.

All the authors start in their works from the Altman (1968) indexes built for the MDA method.

On this way there is a survey very intresting, made by Altman and Narayan (1997) where several papers are grouped on a base of input variables. The indexes selected are all extracted by the balance sheet data.

From this work we see that the most used variables are the EBIT to sales, debt or interest ratio; the retained earnings to asset ratio; the working capital to debt or sales ratio; the sales to asset ratio; the market value equity to debt ratio and profitability, leverage and liquidity indexes. These are the best indexes to discriminate between failed and healthy firms.

For these approaches there is a limited economic theory in the choice of significant variables, whereas the modern credit risk models are based on the financial theory.

For these approaches there is a limited economic theory in the choice of significant variables, whereas the modern credit risk models are based on the financial theory.

Hence, the principle problem of ANNs is to know the variables to be introduced as inputs in the model and nevertheless the most used variables are those of Altman (1968). In this step, it is necessary to create a preprocessing model able to determine the significant variables to introduce in the artificial neural networks.

CONCLUSIONS

The Artificial Neural Networks are tools used in literature for the analysis of default risk and several authors think they are the best models for the study of bankruptcy risk of a firm.

In most cases the results obtained with the networks are the best and especially for the hybrid model developed in the last decades. In these methodologies two techniques are used for the analysis and study of problems. The results are very good particularly for the genetic algorithm and multivariate discriminant analysis.

Finally, artificial neural networks had many technical problems but these were solved in time and these tools are considered very well.

This work wants to supply a significant survey about the methods so that it is possible to create a good system able to analyse correctly a complex reality as that of a firm or an industry.

REFERENCES

- Abid F., Zouari A., 2000, "Financial distress prediction using neural networks: The Tunisian firms experience", Modesfi Working Paper.
- Adya M., Collopy F., 1998, "How effective are neural networks at forecasting and predic-

tion? A review and evaluation", *Journal of forecasting*, 17, pp. 481-495.

- Adya M., Collopy F. and Armstrong J. S., 1994, "Principles for examining predictive validity: the case of information systems spending forecasts", *Information Systems Research*, 5, 2, pp. 170-179.
- Altman E.I., 1968, "Financial ratios, discriminant analysis and the prediction of corporate bankruptcy", *J. Finance*, vol. 13, pp. 589– 609.
- Altman E.I., 1993, *Corporate Financial Distress* and Bankruptcy, 2nd Edition, John Wiley & Sons, New York.
- Altman E.I., Marco G. and Varetto F., 1994, "Corporate distress diagnosis: Comparisons using linear discriminant analysis and neural networks", *Journal of Banking and Finance*, vol. 18, pp. 505–529.
- Altman E.I., Narayanan P., 1997, "An international survey of business failure classification models", *Financial Markets, Institutions and Instruments*, 6.
- Atiya A.F., 2001, "Bankruptcy Prediction for Credit Risk Using Neural Networks: a Survey and New Results", *IEEE Transactions on neural networks*, vol. 12, n. 4.
- Back B., Laitinen T., and Sere K., 1996, Neural networks and genetic algorithms for bankruptcy predictions, Expert Syst. Appl., pp. 407–413.
- Bell T., Ribar G., Verchio J., 1989, "Neural nets vs. logistic regression", presented at the University of Southern California Expert Sistems Symposium, November.
- BIS, 2000, "Range of practice in banks' internal ratings systems. Basel Committee on Banking Supervision", Document n. 66.
- Black F. and Scholes M., 1973, "The pricing of options and corporate liabilities", *Journal of finance*, 27, pp. 637-659.
- Breiman L., Friedman J., Olshen R., Stone C., 1984, Classification and Regression Trees, ed. Wadsworth.
- Broomhead D.S., and D. Lowe, 1988, "Multivariate functional interpolation and adaptive networks", *Complex Systems*, vol. 2, pp. 321-355.

- Caporaletti L.E., Dulà J.H., Womer N.K., 1999, "Performance evaluation based on multiple attributes with nonparametric frontiers", *Omega: The international journal of management science*, 27, pp. 637-645.
- Chang Lee K., Han I., Kwon Y., 1996, "Hybrid neural network models for bankruptcy predictions", *Decision Support Systems*, 18.
- Charalambous C., Charitou A., Kourou F., 2000, Comparative analysis of artificial neural network model: application in bankruptcy prediction, october.
- Charalambous C., 1992, "Conjugate gradient algorithm for efficient training of artificial neural networks", *IEEE Proceedings*, Vol. 139, n. 3, June.
- Chilanti M., 1993, "Analisi e previsione delle insolvenze: un approccio neurale", *Finanza Imprese e Mercati*, n. 3.
- Coats P. K. and Fant L. F., 1992, "A neural network approach to forecasting financial distress", *The Journal of Business Forecasting*, Winter, pp. 9-12.
- Coats P. K. and Fant L. F., 1993, "Recognizing financial distress patterns using a neural network tool", *Financial Management*, 22, 3, pp. 142-155.
- Crouhy M., Galai D., Mark R., 2000, "A comparative analysis of current credit risk models", *Journal of Banking and Finance* 24, pp. 57-117.
- Das S. and Tufano P., 1996, "Pricing creditsensitive debt when interest rates, credit ratings and credit spreads are stochastic", *Journal of Financial Engineering*, 5(2), June, pp. 161–198.
- Duffie D., Singleton K.J., 1999, "Modeling term structures of defaultable bonds", *Review of Financial Studies*, 12, pp. 687-720.
- Duffie D., Singleton K.J., 1998, "Simulating correlation defaults", *Bank of England Conference on Credit Risk Modeling and Regulatory Implications*, London, September 21-22.
- Duliba K., 1991, "Contrasting neural nets with regression in predicting performance", proceedings of the 24th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences, vol.4, pp. 163-170.

- Dutta S., Shekhar S., 1988, "Bond rating: a nonconservative application of neural networks", *proceedings of the 1988 International Conference on Neural Networks*, vol.2, pp. 443-450.
- Dwyer D., Kocagil A., Stein R., 2004, "The Moody's KMV EDF™ RISKCALC™ v3.1 Model Next-Generation Technology or predicting private firm credit default risk. Moody's KMV Company".
- Fahlman S. E. and Lebiere C., 1990, "The cascade-correlation learning architecture", *Advances in neural information processing systems*, 2, pp. 524-532.
- Falkenstein E., Boral A., Carty L.V., 2000, RiskCalc for private companies: Moody's default model. Moody's Investors Service Global Credit Research, New York, NY.
- Fletcher D. and Goss E., 1993, "Forecasting with neural networks: an application using bankruptcy data", *Information & Management*, 24, pp. 159-167.
- Foster B., Collopy F., Ungar L., 1991, "Neural network forecasting of short, noisy time series", presented at the *ORSA TIMS National Meeting*, May.
- Georgakopoulos V., 2004, Current approaches to credit risk measurement, Department of Economic Sciences, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Eleventh Annual MFS Conference Proceedings.
- Hill T., O'Connor M., Remus W., 1993, "Artificial neural network models for forecasting and decision making", *NN4CAST6.wp5*.
- Hung C., 1993, "Building a Neuro-fuzzy learning control System", *AI EXPERT*, 40-49.
- Jarrow R.A., Lando D., Turnbull S., 1997, "A Markov model for the term structure of credit spreads", *Review of Financial Studies*, 10, pp. 481-523.
- Jarrow R.A., Turnbull S.M., 1995, "Pricing derivatives on financial securities subject to credit risk", *Journal of Finance*, 50, pp. 53-85.
- Kang S., 1991, An investigation of the use of feedforward neural networks for forecasting, PhD. Dissertation, Kent State.

Kerling M. and Poddig T., 1994, "Klassifikation

von Unternehmen mittels KNN", in H. Rehkugler and H. G. Zimmermann, (Eds.) *Neuronale Netze in der Ökonomie*, München, Germany.

- Kim K.S., Scott J.R., 1991, "Prediction of corporate failure: An artificial neural network approach", *Southwest Missouri State University, Working Paper*, September.
- Kiviluoto K., 1998, "Predicting bankruptcies with the self-organizing map", *Neurocomputing*, vol. 21, pp. 191–201.
- KMV Corporation, 1993, Credit Monitor Overview, San Francisco, Ca, USA.
- Kohonen T., 1990, "The Self-Organizing Map", Proc. IEEE, Vol. 78, No. 9, September.
- Longstaff F. and Schwartz E., 1995, "A simple approach to valuing risky fixed and floating rate debt", *Journal of Finance*, March.
- Madan D. and Unal H., 1998, "Pricing the risks of default", *Review of Derivatives Research* 2(2/3), pp. 121–160.
- Mamdani E. H., Assilian S., An experiment in linguistic synthesis with a fuzzy logic controller, International Journal of Man-Machine studies, 7.
- Martin D., 1977, "Early warning of bank failure. A logit regression approach", *Journal of Banking and Finance*.
- Merton R., 1974, "On the pricing of corporate debt: The risk structure of interest rates", *J. Finance*, vol. 29, pp. 449–470.
- Mester L.J., 1997, "What's the point of credit scoring?", *Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia Business Review*, September / October, 3-16.
- Montesi G., Papiro G., 2003, "Un approccio Forward Looking per la stima della probabilità di default", *Amministrazione e Finanza*, 13.
- Odom M. and Sharda R., 1990, "A neural network model for bankruptcy prediction", in *Proc. Int. Joint Conf. Neural Networks*, San Diego, CA.
- Platt H.D., Platt M.B., 1991, "A note on the use of industry-relative ratios in bankruptcy prediction", *Journal of Banking and Finance*.

- Podding T., 1994, "Bankruptcy prediction: A comparison with discriminant analysis", in Refenes, A.P. (Ed.), *Neural Networks in Capital Markets*, John Wiley & Sons, Ltd., New York.
- Refenes A. N., 1995, "Neural network design considerations", in Refenes A. N. (ed.), *Neural networks in the Capital Market*, New York, John Wiley.
- Roy J., Cosset J., 1990, "Forecasting country risk ratings using a neural network", proceedings of the 23rd Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences, vol.4, pp. 327-334.
- Rumelhart D., Hinton G. and Williams G., 1986, "Learning internal representations by error propagation", Rumelhart D. and McCleland J., *Parallel distributed processing*, vol. 1, MIT Press.
- Salchenberger L., Cinar E., and Lash N.,1992, Neural networks: A new tool for predicting thrift failures, Decision Sciences, vol. 23, pp. 899–916.
- Sexton, Dorsey, Johnson, Toward global optimization of neural networks: a comparison of the genetic algorithm and backpropagation, <u>http://www.faculty.missouristate.edu/r/rss00</u> <u>0f/gabpdss.pdf</u>
- Sharda R., Patil R., 1990, "Neural networks as forecasting experts: an empirical test", proceedings of the 1990 International Joint Conference on Neural Networks Meeting, vol.2, pp. 491-494.
- Sobehart J., and Stein R., 2000, "Moody's public firm risk model: a hybrid approach to modelling short term default risk", *Moody's Investors Service Rating Methodology*, March.
- Standard & Poor's, 2003, Corporate Ratings Criteria, <u>www.standardandpoors.com</u>.
- Tam K. Y. and Kiang M., 1992, "Managerial applications of the neural networks: The case of bank failure predictions", *Management Science*, vol. 38, pp. 416–430.
- Tam K. Y. and Kiang M. Y., 1990, "Predicting bank failures: a neural network approach", *Applied Artificial Intelligence*, 4, pp. 265-282.

- Tam K. Y., 1991, "Neural network models and prediction of bank bankruptcy", OMEGA, International Journal of Management Science, 19, 5, pp. 429-445.
- Tam K. Y., 1994, "Neural networks for decision support", *Decision Support Systems*, 11, pp. 389-392.
- Tang Z., de Almeida C. and Fishwick P., 1991, "Time Series Forecasting Using Neural Networks vs Box-Jenkins Methodology", *Simulation*, vol. 57, pp. 303-310.
- Treacy W.F., Carey M., 2000, "Credit risk rating systems at large U.S. Banks", *Journal of Banking and Finance*, 24, pp. 167-201.
- Unal H., Madan D., Guntay L., 2001, A simple approach to estimate recovery rates with APR violation from debt spreads.
- Varetto F., 1998, "Alberi decisionali ed algoritmi genetici nell'analisi del rischio di insol-

venza", Centrale dei Bilanci, aprile.

- West R.C., 1985, "A factor-analytic approach to bank condition", *Journal of Banking and Finance*.
- Wilson R. L. and Sharda R., 1994, "Bankruptcy prediction using neural networks", *Decision Support Systems*, 11, pp. 545-557.
- Wruck K., 1990, "Financial Distress, Reorganization, and Organizational Efficiency", *Journal of financial economics*, 27, 419.
- Yang Z.R., Platt M.B., Platt H.D., 1999, "Probabilistic neural networks in bankruptcy prediction", *Journal of Business Research*, 67-74.
- Yim, Mitchell, 2002, "A comparison of corporate failure models in Australia: hybrid neural networks, logit models and discriminant analysis", School of economics and finance.

WORKING PAPER SERIES (2006-1993)

2006

- 1/06 Analisi della crescita economica regionale e convergenza: un nuovo approccio teorico ed evidenza empirica sull'Italia, by Mario Coccia
- 2/06 Classifications of innovations: Survey and future directions, by Mario Coccia
- 3/06 Analisi economica dell'impatto tecnologico, by Mario Coccia
- 4/06 La burocrazia nella ricerca pubblica. PARTE I Una rassegna dei principali studi, by Mario Coccia and Alessandro Gobbino
- 5/06 *La burocrazia nella ricerca pubblica.* PARTE II *Analisi della burocrazia negli Enti Pubblici di Ricerca*, by Mario Coccia and Alessandro Gobbino
- 6/06 La burocrazia nella ricerca pubblica. PARTE III Organizzazione e Project Management negli Enti Pubblici di Ricerca: l'analisi del CNR, by Mario Coccia, Secondo Rolfo and Alessandro Gobbino
- 7/06 Economic and social studies of scientific research: nature and origins, by Mario Coccia
- 8/06 Shareholder Protection and the Cost of Capital: Empirical Evidence from German and Italian Firms, by Julie Ann Elston and Laura Rondi
- 9/06 Réflexions en thème de district, clusters, réseaux: le problème de la gouvernance, by Secondo Rolfo
- 10/06 Models for Default Risk Analysis: Focus on Artificial Neural Networks, Model Comparisons, Hybrid Frameworks, by Greta Falavigna
- 11/06 Le politiche del governo federale statunitense nell'edilizia residenziale. Suggerimenti per il modello italiano, by Davide Michelis
- 12/06 Il finanziamento delle imprese Spin-off: un confronto fra Italia e Regno Unito, by Elisa Salvador
- 13/06 SERIE SPECIALE IN COLLABORAZIONE CON HERMES: Regulatory and Environmental Effects on Public Transit Efficiency: a Mixed DEA-SFA Approach, by Beniamina Buzzo Margari, Fabrizio Erbetta, Carmelo Petraglia, Massimiliano Piacenza
- 14/06 La mission manageriale: risorsa delle aziende, by Gian Franco Corio
- 15/06 Peer review for the evaluation of the academic research: the Italian experience, by Emanuela Reale, Anna Barbara, Antonio Costantini

2005

- 1/05 Gli approcci biologici nell'economia dell'innovazione, by Mario Coccia
- 2/05 Sistema informativo sulle strutture operanti nel settore delle biotecnologie in Italia, by Edoardo Lorenzetti, Francesco Lutman, Mauro Mallone
- 3/05 Analysis of the Resource Concentration on Size and Research Performance. The Case of Italian National Research Council over the Period 2000-2004, by Mario Coccia and Secondo Rolfo
- 4/05 Le risorse pubbliche per la ricerca scientifica e lo sviluppo sperimentale nel 2002, by Anna Maria Scarda
- 5/05 La customer satisfaction dell'URP del Cnr. I casi Lazio, Piemonte e Sicilia, by Gian Franco Corio
- 6/05 *La comunicazione integrata tra uffici per le relazioni con il pubblico della Pubblica Amministrazione*, by Gian Franco Corio
- 7/05 Un'analisi teorica sul marketing territoriale. Presentazione di un caso studio. Il "consorzio per la tutela dell'Asti", by Maria Marenna
- 8/05 Una proposta di marketing territoriale: una possibile griglia di analisi delle risorse, by Gian Franco Corio
- 9/05 *Analisi e valutazione delle performance economico-tecnologiche di diversi paesi e situazione italiana*, by Mario Coccia and Mario Taretto
- 10/05 *The patenting regime in the Italian public research system: what motivates public inventors to patent,* by Bianca Potì and Emanuela Reale
- 11/05 Changing patterns in the steering of the University in Italy: funding rules and doctoral programmes, by Bianca Poti and Emanuela Reale
- 12/05 Una "discussione in rete" con Stanley Wilder, by Carla Basili
- 13/05 New Tools for the Governance of the Academic Research in Italy: the Role of Research Evaluation, by Bianca Poti and Emanuela Reale
- 14/05 Product Differentiation, Industry Concentration and Market Share Turbulence, by Catherine Matraves, Laura Rondi
- 15/05 *Riforme del Servizio Sanitario Nazionale e dinamica dell'efficienza ospedaliera in Piemonte*, by Chiara Canta, Massimiliano Piacenza, Gilberto Turati
- 16/05 SERIE SPECIALE IN COLLABORAZIONE CON HERMES: Struttura di costo e rendimenti di scala nelle imprese di trasporto pubblico locale di medie-grandi dimensioni, by Carlo Cambini, Ivana Paniccia, Massimiliano Piacenza, Davide Vannoni

17/05 Ricerc@.it - Sistema informativo su istituzioni, enti e strutture di ricerca in Italia, by Edoardo Lorenzetti, Alberto Paparello

2004

- 1/04 Le origini dell'economia dell'innovazione: il contributo di Rae, by Mario Coccia
- 2/04 *Liberalizzazione e integrazione verticale delle utility elettriche: evidenza empirica da un campione italiano di imprese pubbliche locali*, by Massimiliano Piacenza and Elena Beccio
- 3/04 Uno studio sull'innovazione nell'industria chimica, by Anna Ceci, Mario De Marchi, Maurizio Rocchi
- 4/04 Labour market rigidity and firms' R&D strategies, by Mario De Marchi and Maurizio Rocchi
- 5/04 Analisi della tecnologia e approcci alla sua misurazione, by Mario Coccia
- 6/04 Analisi delle strutture pubbliche di ricerca scientifica: tassonomia e comportamento strategico, by Mario Coccia
- 7/04 Ricerca teorica vs. ricerca applicata. Un'analisi relativa al Cnr, by Mario Coccia and Secondo Rolfo
- 8/04 Considerazioni teoriche sulla diffusione delle innovazioni nei distretti industriali: il caso delle ICT, by Arianna Miglietta
- 9/04 Le politiche industriali regionali nel Regno Unito, by Elisa Salvador
- 10/04 Going public to grow? Evidence from a panel of Italian firms, by Robert E. Carpenter and L. Rondi
- 11/04 What Drives Market Prices in the Wine Industry? Estimation of a Hedonic Model for Italian Premium Wine, by Luigi Benfratello, Massimiliano Piacenza and Stefano Sacchetto
- 12/04 Brief notes on the policies for science-based firms, by Mario De Marchi, Maurizio Rocchi
- 13/04 Countrymetrics e valutazione della performance economica dei paesi: un approccio sistemico, by Mario Coccia
- 14/04 Analisi del rischio paese e sistemazione tassonomica, by Mario Coccia
- 15/04 Organizing the Offices for Technology Transfer, by Chiara Franzoni
- 16/04 Le relazioni tra ricerca pubblica e industria in Italia, by Secondo Rolfo
- 17/04 Modelli di analisi e previsione del rischio di insolvenza: una prospettiva delle metodologie applicate, by Nadia D'Annunzio e Greta Falavigna
- 18/04 SERIE SPECIALE: Lo stato di salute del sistema industriale piemontese: analisi economico-finanziaria delle imprese piemontesi, Terzo Rapporto 1999-2002, by Giuseppe Calabrese, Fabrizio Erbetta, Federico Bruno Rolle
- 19/04 SERIE SPECIALE: Osservatorio sulla dinamica economico-finanziaria delle imprese della filiera del tessile e dell'abbigliamento in Piemonte, Primo rapporto 1999-2002, by Giuseppe Calabrese, Fabrizio Erbetta, Federico Bruno Rolle
- 20/04 SERIE SPECIALE: Osservatorio sulla dinamica economico-finanziaria delle imprese della filiera dell'auto in Piemonte, Secondo Rapporto 1999-2002, by Giuseppe Calabrese, Fabrizio Erbetta, Federico Bruno Rolle

2003

- 1/03 Models for Measuring the Research Performance and Management of the Public Labs, by Mario Coccia, March
- 2/03 An Approach to the Measurement of Technological Change Based on the Intensity of Innovation, by Mario Coccia, April
- 3/03 Verso una patente europea dell'informazione: il progetto EnIL, by Carla Basili, June
- 4/03 Scala della magnitudo innovativa per misurare l'attrazione spaziale del trasferimento tecnologico, by Mario Coccia, June
- 5/03 *Mappe cognitive per analizzare i processi di creazione e diffusione della conoscenza negli Istituti di ricerca*, by Emanuele Cadario, July
- 6/03 Il servizio postale: caratteristiche di mercato e possibilità di liberalizzazione, by Daniela Boetti, July
- 7/03 Donne-scienza-tecnologia: analisi di un caso di studio, by Anita Calcatelli, Mario Coccia, Katia Ferraris and Ivana Tagliafico, July
- 8/03 SERIE SPECIALE. OSSERVATORIO SULLE PICCOLE IMPRESE INNOVATIVE TRIESTE. Imprese innovative in Friuli Venezia Giulia: un esperimento di analisi congiunta, by Lucia Rotaris, July
- 9/03 Regional Industrial Policies in Germany, by Helmut Karl, Antje Möller and Rüdiger Wink, July
- 10/03 SERIE SPECIALE. OSSERVATORIO SULLE PICCOLE IMPRESE INNOVATIVE TRIESTE. L'innovazione nelle new technology-based firms in Friuli-Venezia Giulia, by Paola Guerra, October
- 11/03 SERIE SPECIALE. Lo stato di salute del sistema industriale piemontese: analisi economico-finanziaria delle imprese piemontesi, Secondo Rapporto 1998-2001, December
- 12/03 SERIE SPECIALE. Osservatorio sulla dinamica economico-finanziaria delle imprese della meccanica specializzata in Piemonte, Primo Rapporto 1998-2001, December
- 13/03 SERIE SPECIALE. Osservatorio sulla dinamica economico-finanziaria delle imprese delle bevande in Piemonte, Primo Rapporto 1998-2001, December

2002

1/02 La valutazione dell'intensità del cambiamento tecnologico: la scala Mercalli per le innovazioni, by Mario Coccia, January

- 2/02 SERIE SPECIALE IN COLLABORAZIONE CON HERMES. *Regulatory constraints and cost efficiency of the Italian public transit systems: an exploratory stochastic frontier model*, by Massimiliano Piacenza, March
- 3/02 *Aspetti gestionali e analisi dell'efficienza nel settore della distribuzione del gas*, by Giovanni Fraquelli and Fabrizio Erbetta, March
- 4/02 Dinamica e comportamento spaziale del trasferimento tecnologico, by Mario Coccia, April
- 5/02 *Dimensione organizzativa e performance della ricerca: l'analisi del Consiglio Nazionale delle Ricerche*, by Mario Coccia and Secondo Rolfo, April
- 6/02 *Analisi di un sistema innovativo regionale e implicazioni di policy nel processo di trasferimento tecnologico,* by Monica Cariola and Mario Coccia, April
- 7/02 Analisi psico-economica di un'organizzazione scientifica e implicazioni di management: l'Istituto Elettrotecnico Nazionale "G. Ferraris", by Mario Coccia and Alessandra Monticone, April
- 8/02 Firm Diversification in the European Union. New Insights on Return to Core Business and Relatedness, by Laura Rondi and Davide Vannoni, May
- 9/02 Le nuove tecnologie di informazione e comunicazione nelle PMI: un'analisi sulla diffusione dei siti internet nel distretto di Biella, by Simona Salinari, June
- 10/02 La valutazione della soddisfazione di operatori di aziende sanitarie, by Gian Franco Corio, November
- 11/02 Analisi del processo innovativo nelle PMI italiane, by Giuseppe Calabrese, Mario Coccia and Secondo Rolfo, November
- 12/02 Metrics della Performance dei laboratori pubblici di ricerca e comportamento strategico, by Mario Coccia, September
- 13/02 Technometrics basata sull'impatto economico del cambiamento tecnologico, by Mario Coccia, November

2001

- 1/01 *Competitività e divari di efficienza nell'industria italiana*, by Giovanni Fraquelli, Piercarlo Frigero and Fulvio Sugliano, January
- 2/01 *Waste water purification in Italy: costs and structure of the technology*, by Giovanni Fraquelli and Roberto Giandrone, January
- 3/01 SERIE SPECIALE IN COLLABORAZIONE CON HERMES. *Il trasporto pubblico locale in Italia: variabili esplicative dei divari di costo tra le imprese*, by Giovanni Fraquelli, Massimiliano Piacenza and Graziano Abrate, February
- 4/01 *Relatedness, Coherence, and Coherence Dynamics: Empirical Evidence from Italian Manufacturing*, by Stefano Valvano and Davide Vannoni, February
- 5/01 *Il nuovo panel Ceris su dati di impresa 1977-1997,* by Luigi Benfratello, Diego Margon, Laura Rondi, Alessandro Sembenelli, Davide Vannoni, Silvana Zelli, Maria Zittino, October
- 6/01 SMEs and innovation: the role of the industrial policy in Italy, by Giuseppe Calabrese and Secondo Rolfo, May
- 7/01 *Le martingale: aspetti teorici ed applicativi*, by Fabrizio Erbetta and Luca Agnello, September
- 8/01 Prime valutazioni qualitative sulle politiche per la R&S in alcune regioni italiane, by Elisa Salvador, October
- 9/01 Accords technology transfer-based: théorie et méthodologie d'analyse du processus, by Mario Coccia, October
- 10/01 Trasferimento tecnologico: indicatori spaziali, by Mario Coccia, November
- 11/01 Does the run-up of privatisation work as an effective incentive mechanism? Preliminary findings from a sample of Italian firms, by Fabrizio Erbetta, October
- 12/01 SERIE SPECIALE IN COLLABORAZIONE CON HERMES. Costs and Technology of Public Transit Systems in Italy: Some Insights to Face Inefficiency, by Giovanni Fraquelli, Massimiliano Piacenza and Graziano Abrate, October
- 13/01 Le NTBFs a Sophia Antipolis, analisi di un campione di imprese, by Alessandra Ressico, December

2000

- 1/00 Trasferimento tecnologico: analisi spaziale, by Mario Coccia, March
- 2/00 *Poli produttivi e sviluppo locale: una indagine sulle tecnologie alimentari nel mezzogiorno,* by Francesco G. Leone, March
- 3/00 La mission del top management di aziende sanitarie, by Gian Franco Corio, March
- 4/00 La percezione dei fattori di qualità in Istituti di ricerca: una prima elaborazione del caso Piemonte, by Gian Franco Corio, March
- 5/00 Una metodologia per misurare la performance endogena nelle strutture di R&S, by Mario Coccia, April
- 6/00 Soddisfazione, coinvolgimento lavorativo e performance della ricerca, by Mario Coccia, May
- 7/00 Foreign Direct Investment and Trade in the EU: Are They Complementary or Substitute in Business Cycles Fluctuations?, by Giovanna Segre, April
- 8/00 L'attesa della privatizzazione: una minaccia credibile per il manager?, by Giovanni Fraquelli, May
- 9/00 *Gli effetti occupazionali dell'innovazione. Verifica su un campione di imprese manifatturiere italiane*, by Marina Di Giacomo, May

- 10/00 Investment, Cash Flow and Managerial Discretion in State-owned Firms. Evidence Across Soft and Hard Budget Constraints, by Elisabetta Bertero and Laura Rondi, June
- 11/00 Effetti delle fusioni e acquisizioni: una rassegna critica dell'evidenza empirica, by Luigi Benfratello, June
- 12/00 Identità e immagine organizzativa negli Istituti CNR del Piemonte, by Paolo Enria, August
- 13/00 Multinational Firms in Italy: Trends in the Manufacturing Sector, by Giovanna Segre, September
- 14/00 Italian Corporate Governance, Investment, and Finance, by Robert E. Carpenter and Laura Rondi, October
- 15/00 Multinational Strategies and Outward-Processing Trade between Italy and the CEECs: The Case of Textile-Clothing, by Giovanni Balcet and Giampaolo Vitali, December
- 16/00 The Public Transit Systems in Italy: A Critical Analysis of the Regulatory Framework, by Massimiliano Piacenza, December

1999

- 1/99 *La valutazione delle politiche locali per l'innovazione: il caso dei Centri Servizi in Italia,* by Monica Cariola and Secondo Rolfo, January
- 2/99 Trasferimento tecnologico ed autofinanziamento: il caso degli Istituti Cnr in Piemonte, by Mario Coccia, March
- 3/99 Empirical studies of vertical integration: the transaction cost orthodoxy, by Davide Vannoni, March
- 4/99 Developing innovation in small-medium suppliers: evidence from the Italian car industry, by Giuseppe Calabrese, April
- 5/99 *Privatization in Italy: an analysis of factors productivity and technical efficiency,* by Giovanni Fraquelli and Fabrizio Erbetta, March
- 6/99 New Technology Based-Firms in Italia: analisi di un campione di imprese triestine, by Anna Maria Gimigliano, April
- 7/99 Trasferimento tacito della conoscenza: gli Istituti CNR dell'Area di Ricerca di Torino, by Mario Coccia, May
- 8/99 Struttura ed evoluzione di un distretto industriale piemontese: la produzione di casalinghi nel Cusio, by Alessandra Ressico, June
- 9/99 Analisi sistemica della performance nelle strutture di ricerca, by Mario Coccia, September
- 10/99 The entry mode choice of EU leading companies (1987-1997), by Giampaolo Vitali, November
- 11/99 *Esperimenti di trasferimento tecnologico alle piccole e medie imprese nella Regione Piemonte,* by Mario Coccia, November
- 12/99 *A mathematical model for performance evaluation in the R&D laboratories: theory and application in Italy*, by Mario Coccia, November
- 13/99 Trasferimento tecnologico: analisi dei fruitori, by Mario Coccia, December
- 14/99 Beyond profitability: effects of acquisitions on technical efficiency and productivity in the Italian pasta industry, by Luigi Benfratello, December
- 15/99 Determinanti ed effetti delle fusioni e acquisizioni: un'analisi sulla base delle notifiche alle autorità antitrust, by Luigi Benfratello, December

1998

- 1/98 Alcune riflessioni preliminari sul mercato degli strumenti multimediali, by Paolo Vaglio, January
- 2/98 *Before and after privatization: a comparison between competitive firms,* by Giovanni Fraquelli and Paola Fabbri, January

3/98 Not available

- 4/98 *Le importazioni come incentivo alla concorrenza: l'evidenza empirica internazionale e il caso del mercato unico europeo, by Anna Bottasso, May*
- 5/98 SEM and the changing structure of EU Manufacturing, 1987-1993, by Stephen Davies, Laura Rondi and Alessandro Sembenelli, November
- 6/98 The diversified firm: non formal theories versus formal models, by Davide Vannoni, December
- 7/98 Managerial discretion and investment decisions of state-owned firms: evidence from a panel of Italian companies, by Elisabetta Bertero and Laura Rondi, December
- 8/98 *La valutazione della R&S in Italia: rassegna delle esperienze del C.N.R. e proposta di un approccio alternativo,* by Domiziano Boschi, December
- 9/98 Multidimensional Performance in Telecommunications, Regulation and Competition: Analysing the European Major Players, by Giovanni Fraquelli and Davide Vannoni, December

1997

- 1/97 Multinationality, diversification and firm size. An empirical analysis of Europe's leading firms, by Stephen Davies, Laura Rondi and Alessandro Sembenelli, January
- 2/97 Qualità totale e organizzazione del lavoro nelle aziende sanitarie, by Gian Franco Corio, January
- 3/97 Reorganising the product and process development in Fiat Auto, by Giuseppe Calabrese, February
- 4/97 Buyer-supplier best practices in product development: evidence from car industry, by Giuseppe Calabrese, April

- 5/97 L'innovazione nei distretti industriali. Una rassegna ragionata della letteratura, by Elena Ragazzi, April
- 6/97 *The impact of financing constraints on markups: theory and evidence from Italian firm level data,* by Anna Bottasso, Marzio Galeotti and Alessandro Sembenelli, April
- 7/97 Capacità competitiva e evoluzione strutturale dei settori di specializzazione: il caso delle macchine per confezionamento e imballaggio, by Secondo Rolfo, Paolo Vaglio, April
- 8/97 *Tecnologia e produttività delle aziende elettriche municipalizzate,* by Giovanni Fraquelli and Piercarlo Frigero, April
- 9/97 La normativa nazionale e regionale per l'innovazione e la qualità nelle piccole e medie imprese: leggi, risorse, risultati e nuovi strumenti, by Giuseppe Calabrese, June
- 10/97 European integration and leading firms' entry and exit strategies, by Steve Davies, Laura Rondi and Alessandro Sembenelli, April
- 11/97 *Does debt discipline state-owned firms? Evidence from a panel of Italian firms,* by Elisabetta Bertero and Laura Rondi, July
- 12/97 Distretti industriali e innovazione: i limiti dei sistemi tecnologici locali, by Secondo Rolfo and Giampaolo Vitali, July
- 13/97 Costs, technology and ownership form of natural gas distribution in Italy, by Giovanni Fraquelli and Roberto Giandrone, July
- 14/97 Costs and structure of technology in the Italian water industry, by Paola Fabbri and Giovanni Fraquelli, July
- 15/97 Aspetti e misure della customer satisfaction/dissatisfaction, by Maria Teresa Morana, July
- 16/97 La qualità nei servizi pubblici: limiti della normativa UNI EN 29000 nel settore sanitario, by Efisio Ibba, July
- 17/97 Investimenti, fattori finanziari e ciclo economico, by Laura Rondi and Alessandro Sembenelli, rivisto sett. 1998
- 18/97 Strategie di crescita esterna delle imprese leader in Europa: risultati preliminari dell'utilizzo del data-base Ceris "100 top EU firms' acquisition/divestment database 1987-1993", by Giampaolo Vitali and Marco Orecchia, December
- 19/97 Struttura e attività dei Centri Servizi all'innovazione: vantaggi e limiti dell'esperienza italiana, by Monica Cariola, December
- 20/97 Il comportamento ciclico dei margini di profitto in presenza di mercati del capitale meno che perfetti: un'analisi empirica su dati di impresa in Italia, by Anna Bottasso, December
- 1996
- 1/96 Aspetti e misure della produttività. Un'analisi statistica su tre aziende elettriche europee, by Donatella Cangialosi, February
- 2/96 L'analisi e la valutazione della soddisfazione degli utenti interni: un'applicazione nell'ambito dei servizi sanitari, by Maria Teresa Morana, February
- 3/96 La funzione di costo nel servizio idrico. Un contributo al dibattito sul metodo normalizzato per la determinazione della tariffa del servizio idrico integrato, by Giovanni Fraquelli and Paola Fabbri, February
- 4/96 Coerenza d'impresa e diversificazione settoriale: un'applicazione alle società leaders nell'industria manifatturiera europea, by Marco Orecchia, February
- 5/96 Privatizzazioni: meccanismi di collocamento e assetti proprietari. Il caso STET, by Paola Fabbri, February
- 6/96 I nuovi scenari competitivi nell'industria delle telecomunicazioni: le principali esperienze internazionali, by Paola Fabbri, February
- 7/96 Accordi, joint-venture e investimenti diretti dell'industria italiana nella CSI: Un'analisi qualitativa, by Chiara Monti and Giampaolo Vitali, February
- 8/96 Verso la riconversione di settori utilizzatori di amianto. Risultati di un'indagine sul campo, by Marisa Gerbi Sethi, Salvatore Marino and Maria Zittino, February
- 9/96 Innovazione tecnologica e competitività internazionale: quale futuro per i distretti e le economie locali, by Secondo Rolfo, March
- 10/96 Dati disaggregati e analisi della struttura industriale: la matrice europea delle quote di mercato, by Laura Rondi, March
- 11/96 Le decisioni di entrata e di uscita: evidenze empiriche sui maggiori gruppi italiani, by Alessandro Sembenelli and Davide Vannoni, April
- 12/96 Le direttrici della diversificazione nella grande industria italiana, by Davide Vannoni, April
- 13/96 R&S cooperativa e non-cooperativa in un duopolio misto con spillovers, by Marco Orecchia, May
- 14/96 Unità di studio sulle strategie di crescita esterna delle imprese italiane, by Giampaolo Vitali and Maria Zittino, July. Not available
- 15/96 Uno strumento di politica per l'innovazione: la prospezione tecnologica, by Secondo Rolfo, September
- 16/96 L'introduzione della Qualità Totale in aziende ospedaliere: aspettative ed opinioni del middle management, by Gian Franco Corio, September

- 17/96 Shareholders' voting power and block transaction premia: an empirical analysis of Italian listed companies, by Giovanna Nicodano and Alessandro Sembenelli, November
- 18/96 La valutazione dell'impatto delle politiche tecnologiche: un'analisi classificatoria e una rassegna di alcune esperienze europee, by Domiziano Boschi, November
- 19/96 L'industria orafa italiana: lo sviluppo del settore punta sulle esportazioni, by Anna Maria Gaibisso and Elena Ragazzi, November
- 20/96 La centralità dell'innovazione nell'intervento pubblico nazionale e regionale in Germania, by Secondo Rolfo, December
- 21/96 Ricerca, innovazione e mercato: la nuova politica del Regno Unito, by Secondo Rolfo, December
- 22/96 Politiche per l'innovazione in Francia, by Elena Ragazzi, December
- 23/96 La relazione tra struttura finanziaria e decisioni reali delle imprese: una rassegna critica dell'evidenza empirica, by Anna Bottasso, December

1995

- 1/95 Form of ownership and financial constraints: panel data evidence on leverage and investment choices by Italian firms, by Fabio Schiantarelli and Alessandro Sembenelli, March
- 2/95 Regulation of the electric supply industry in Italy, by Giovanni Fraquelli and Elena Ragazzi, March
- 3/95 Restructuring product development and production networks: Fiat Auto, by Giuseppe Calabrese, September
- 4/95 *Explaining corporate structure: the MD matrix, product differentiation and size of market,* by Stephen Davies, Laura Rondi and Alessandro Sembenelli, November
- 5/95 *Regulation and total productivity performance in electricity: a comparison between Italy, Germany and France,* by Giovanni Fraquelli and Davide Vannoni, December
- 6/95 *Strategie di crescita esterna nel sistema bancario italiano: un'analisi empirica 1987-1994,* by Stefano Olivero and Giampaolo Vitali, December
- 7/95 Panel Ceris su dati di impresa: aspetti metodologici e istruzioni per l'uso, by Diego Margon, Alessandro Sembenelli and Davide Vannoni, December

1994

- 1/94 Una politica industriale per gli investimenti esteri in Italia: alcune riflessioni, by Giampaolo Vitali, May
- 2/94 Scelte cooperative in attività di ricerca e sviluppo, by Marco Orecchia, May
- 3/94 Perché le matrici intersettoriali per misurare l'integrazione verticale?, by Davide Vannoni, July
- 4/94 Fiat Auto: A simultaneous engineering experience, by Giuseppe Calabrese, August

1993

- 1/93 Spanish machine tool industry, by Giuseppe Calabrese, November
- 2/93 The machine tool industry in Japan, by Giampaolo Vitali, November
- 3/93 The UK machine tool industry, by Alessandro Sembenelli and Paul Simpson, November
- 4/93 The Italian machine tool industry, by Secondo Rolfo, November
- 5/93 Firms' financial and real responses to business cycle shocks and monetary tightening: evidence for large and small Italian companies, by Laura Rondi, Brian Sack, Fabio Schiantarelli and Alessandro Sembenelli, December

Free copies are distributed on request to Universities, Research Institutes, researchers, students, etc. Please, write to: MARIA ZITTINO, Working Papers Coordinator CERIS-CNR, Via Real Collegio, 30; 10024 Moncalieri (Torino), Italy Tel. +39 011 6824.914; Fax +39 011 6824.966; <u>m.zittino@ceris.cnr.it; http://www.ceris.cnr.it</u>

Copyright © 2006 by CNR-Ceris

All rights reserved. Parts of this paper may be reproduced with the permission of the author(s) and quoting the authors and CNR-Ceris